

This is archived content from the U.S. Department of Justice website. The information here may be outdated and links may no longer function.

# Rehabilitation, Reentry, and Reaffirming Trust

The Department of Justice Strategic Plan Pursuant to Section 15(f) of Executive Order 14074



## **Table of Contents**

Introd	uction	6
Safely	Reducing Criminal Justice System Interactions	8
Ager	nda for Reform	9
i. Ad	vancing Equity and Comprehensive Reform	9
•	Pursuing the Accelerating Justice System Reform Program	9
•	Addressing the crack-to-powder sentencing disparity in the federal system	10
•	Investing in comprehensive research focused on racial and ethnic disparities in the criminal justice system	10
•	Enhancing engagement with state and local recipients of federal financial assistance	11
•	Engaging a wide range of stakeholders	12
ii. Co	ommunity-Based Alternatives	13
•	Supporting innovative state and local community-based responses to less serious an low-level offenses, consistent with public safety and to ease the burden on law enforcement	
•	Promoting the use of voluntary restorative justice practices	13
iii. R	esponses to Individuals with Mental Health and/or Substance Use Conditions	14
•	Investing in diversion models	14
•	Supporting innovation and evaluation	14
•	Promoting safe and effective interactions with state and local law enforcement	15
iv. R	esponses to Individuals Experiencing Homelessness	16
v. Pr	oblem-Solving Courts	16
•	Investing in state and local community courts	16
•	Delivering funding and equity-focused resources for state and local treatment courts	s .17
•	Supporting justice-involved veterans in state and local courts	17
•	Implementing the Byrne State Crisis Intervention Program	18
•	Advancing federal specialty and diversion courts	18
vi. Y	outh and Family Diversion and Alternatives to Incarceration	19
•	Investing in youth by delivering support for states and localities for delinquency prevention, intervention, and youth diversion activities	19
•	Funding alternatives to incarceration for parents	20

vii. \	/ictims of Human Trafficking and Gender-Based Violence	21
•	Leveraging grants to end criminalization of minor victims of sex trafficking	21
•	Expanding access to services for survivors of gender-based violence	21
•	Integrating restorative practices into federal grants	22
viii.	Pretrial Detention	23
•	Investing in research on state and local pretrial reforms	23
•	Disseminating guidance on state and local pretrial services	24
•	Supporting innovative state and local pretrial strategies through federal grants	24
•	Issuing guidance to federal prosecutors on the use of pretrial detention	24
•	Providing federal jail-based competency restoration services	25
Suppo	orting Rehabilitation During Incarceration	. 26
Agei	nda for Reform	28
i. Ev	idence-Based Assessments and Interventions	28
ii. Ed	ducational and Employment Opportunities	29
•	Expanding access to Pell Grants for incarcerated students	29
•	Promoting state and local correctional education and employment programs throug federal grants	
•	Delivering a range of career and technical education opportunities within federal prisons	30
•	Enhancing support through federal vocational rehabilitation services	30
•	Expanding career pathways for federally incarcerated women	30
iii. T	reatment and Other Rehabilitative Services in BOP Facilities	31
•	Delivering mental health treatment	31
•	Expanding access to MAT	31
•	Supporting transgender individuals in custodial settings	32
iv. C	OVID Mitigation	32
•	Helping states, localities, and territories combat COVID-19 in correctional settings	32
•	Supporting effective emergency responses in state and local juvenile justice facilities	33
•	Promoting safety and wellbeing within BOP facilities	33
v. Tr	auma and Victimization	34
•	Addressing trauma within BOP facilities	34
•	Reducing barriers to reporting sexual abuse within all correctional facilities	34

•	Implementing PREA	35
•	Expanding supports for young survivors of sexual abuse in the justice system	35
vi. In	carcerated Parents and Pregnant People	36
•	Providing parenting workshops and child-friendly environments in BOP facilities	36
•	Supporting family engagement at the state- and local- levels	36
•	Disseminating resources to state correctional facilities	37
•	Expanding BOP residential programs	37
•	Supporting continuous BOP improvement based on participant feedback	38
vii. Ja	nil-Specific Resources	38
•	Launching the Jails and Justice Support Center	38
•	Promoting effective responses to substance use disorders within jails	38
•	Expanding access to civil legal services	39
•	Reducing barriers for eligible voters	39
viii. C	Operational and Cultural Change	40
•	Identifying training opportunities to promote transformational change	40
•	Funding research on rehabilitative correctional models	40
•	Reducing the use of restrictive housing in BOP facilities	41
Facilita	ting Reentry for People with Criminal Records	42
Agen	da for Reform	45
i. Fed	leral Reentry Services	45
•	Supporting reentry preparation from the outset of incarceration	45
•	Engaging volunteers to assist in reentry skills-building	46
•	Reducing barriers to government-issued identification	46
ii. Sta	te, Local, and Tribal Reentry Services	47
•	Investing in correctional and reentry programs nationwide	47
•	Supporting community-based and culturally-specific services	47
•	Strengthening coordination with state reentry leaders	48
iii. Ad	ccess to Healthcare	48
•	Promoting continuity of care for individuals returning from federal incarceration to community	
•	Encouraging uptake and implementation of Medicaid demonstration waivers	49
iv. Re	ecord Clearing and Expungement	50

v. Cor	mmunity Supervision	.51	
•	Improving state and local supervision outcomes through federal grants	51	
•	Launching the Community Supervision Resource Center	51	
vi. Fir	nes and Fees	.51	
•	Issuing a Dear Colleague Letter regarding the imposition and enforcement of fines an fees.		
•	Filing statements of interest in federal court against unlawful fines and fees	52	
•	Supporting state- and local-level efforts to rethink the use of fines and fees	53	
vii. Raising Awareness of Reentry Barriers5			
viii. Federal Court-Based Reentry Models			
Conclus	Conclusion		

### Introduction

On May 25, 2022, President Biden issued the Executive Order on Advancing Effective, Accountable Policing and Criminal Justice Practices to Enhance Public Trust and Public Safety (E.O. 14074). The Executive Order outlines a vision for comprehensive criminal justice reform, grounded in the understanding that the safety of our communities depends on the fairness of our justice system. To prevent, investigate, and prosecute crimes, law enforcement officers and prosecutors depend on the cooperation and support of the residents they serve. Public trust is an essential underpinning of public safety. As the Executive Order recognizes, "[t]he vast majority of law enforcement officers do these difficult jobs with honor and integrity, and they work diligently to uphold the law and preserve the public's trust." At the same time, the Executive Order also recognizes that "numerous aspects of our criminal justice system are still shaped by race and ethnicity" and that "there are places in America today, particularly in Black and Brown communities and other communities of color, where the bonds of trust are frayed or broken." Ensuring that our criminal justice system is fair and equitable, and that it is rooted in the values of transparency and accountability, is essential to strengthening the bonds of trust in law enforcement that are necessary to safeguard the wellbeing of all communities.

The Executive Order calls for a whole-of-government approach to enhancing trust, rooting out disparities, and advancing the principles of equity and dignity within the criminal justice system. To that end, Section 15 of the Executive Order establishes the Federal Interagency Alternatives and Reentry Committee (Committee). Chaired by the Assistant to the President for Domestic Policy, the Committee includes the Attorney General and the secretaries of more than a dozen executive agencies, as well as other members of the President's cabinet and senior Administration officials. The Committee was tasked with developing and submitting to the President an evidence-based strategic plan for advancing the following goals, with a particular focus on reducing racial, ethnic, and other disparities within the criminal justice system:

Safely reducing unnecessary criminal justice interactions, including by advancing
alternatives to arrest and incarceration; supporting effective alternative responses
to substance use disorders, mental health needs, the needs of veterans and
people with disabilities, vulnerable youth, people who are victims of domestic

violence, sexual assault, or trafficking, and people experiencing homelessness or living in poverty; expanding the availability of diversion and restorative justice programs consistent with public safety; and recommending effective means of addressing minor traffic and other public order infractions to avoid unnecessarily taxing law enforcement resources;

- Supporting rehabilitation during incarceration, such as through educational opportunities, job training, medical and mental health care, trauma-informed care, substance use disorder treatment and recovery support, and continuity of contact with children and other family members; and
- 3. Facilitating reentry into society of people with criminal records, including by providing support to promote success after incarceration; sealing or expunging criminal records, as appropriate; and removing barriers to securing government-issued identification, housing, employment, occupational licenses, education, health insurance and health care, public benefits, access to transportation, and the right to vote.

To complement the plan developed by the full Committee, the Executive Order directs the Attorney General to submit a separate report to the President outlining the Department of Justice's (DOJ) strategy for advancing these goals within the federal criminal justice system.<sup>3</sup>

This report proposes a Department-wide vision for promoting the Committee's goals both at the federal level and among state and local justice systems. In the following sections, DOJ offers a look at the gaps and opportunities that exist within our own federal justice operations, paired with a commitment to support our state and local partners as they undertake the critical work of transforming justice systems nationwide.

# Safely Reducing Criminal Justice System Interactions

### The Challenge

The Executive Order calls for a strategy to safely reduce interactions with the criminal justice system. As the Executive Order notes, "Law enforcement officers are often a person's first point of contact with our criminal justice system." Our nation relies upon police officers to undertake the demanding and often-dangerous work of preventing and resolving serious crimes, of upholding the law and safeguarding our communities from violence and harm. At the same time, today's officers are frequently called upon to address non-criminal social issues, from mental health and substance use disorders to noise complaints and youth behavioral concerns. It is difficult to estimate the incidence of calls-for-service related to social service needs, since jurisdictions across the country employ different methods for collecting, categorizing, and publishing 911 call data. Nonetheless, law enforcement leaders nationwide have attested to the prevalence of such calls-for-service within their communities. The countless hours spent responding to these calls are hours that officers cannot devote to the mission-critical work of addressing their community's most pressing safety concerns.

When law enforcement is called upon to fill the gaps in other social service systems, officers are faced with complex issues – such as crises resulting from mental health and/or substance use-related conditions— that they may not have the tools or resources to resolve effectively. While officers are overwhelmingly committed to addressing these calls-for-service to the best of their ability, the presence of law enforcement can escalate distress for some individuals in crisis, whose needs may demand the specialized skills and expertise of trained clinicians or other health and social service providers. In the absence of alternative solutions, officers may often respond to these issues through arrest.

While it is difficult to track the volume of arrests that involve individuals with substance use and/or mental health disorders, law enforcement made over 1.5 million arrests for drug-related violations in 2019, nearly 87 percent of which were for possession, rather than sales or distribution, of an illegal substance. Significant racial disparities exist within these arrests. Twenty-six percent of adults arrested for drug-related violations in 2019 were Black, while Black Americans only comprised 14 percent of the overall national

population.<sup>10</sup> Similar disparities are evident across other categories of arrest for low-level offenses: Black adults accounted for roughly 30 percent of arrests for disorderly conduct, vagrancy, and curfew and loitering violations.<sup>11</sup>

The prevalence of arrest in response to social service issues has contributed to the overrepresentation of people with substance use and mental health disorders within jails, where their complex needs often go unmet. <sup>12</sup> Without access to the necessary treatment and recovery support services, such individuals often have repeated contacts with law enforcement officers and may cycle in and out of jail and emergency medical facilities. <sup>13</sup> Interactions between officers and people with serious mental health disorders result in uses of fatal force. <sup>14</sup>

### **Agenda for Reform**

Nationwide, jurisdictions are pioneering innovative models to safely reduce unnecessary justice system interactions. DOJ is committed to seeding, supporting, and strengthening such approaches, with the goal of improving outcomes for civilians and officers alike.

### i. Advancing Equity and Comprehensive Reform

The Executive Order calls on the Department to pay "particular attention to reducing racial, ethnic, and other disparities in the Nation's criminal justice system." The Department has advanced and will continue to promote several initiatives to this end:

• Pursuing the Accelerating Justice System Reform Program. Consistent with this focus, DOJ will pursue the Accelerating Justice System Reform program, a new \$15 billion initiative proposed within President Biden's Safer America Plan. If funded, the 10-year program would make significant investments in fostering community trust and safety while reducing inequity and unnecessary justice system involvement and alleviating burdens on law enforcement so that officers do not have to address calls-for-service that may not merit police response. Through this initiative, the Department would provide states and localities with the tools to identify drivers of racial disparities and unnecessary justice system involvement, paired with the incentives to implement datadriven strategies that target these adverse outcomes while at the same time strengthening safety and equity for all. Jurisdictions could deploy these critical resources to support a wide range of strategies tailored to meet state and local

needs, including prevention programs, alternatives to incarceration, problem-solving courts, reentry services, pre-trial and community supervision reforms, and cross-system partnerships that enable communities to better serve people with mental health and/or substance use disorders outside of the justice system. Equipped with data-driven insights, state leaders will be better positioned to focus resources on impactful approaches to prevention, diversion, intervention, rehabilitation, and reentry that will more effectively realize the promise of safety and equal justice for all.

### • Addressing the crack-to-powder sentencing disparity in the federal system.

The Department is also actively advancing equity in enforcement actions at the federal level, including by supporting the elimination of the crack-to-powder sentencing disparity. The Department has testified before Congress in support of the EQUAL Act, S. 79, which would remove that disparity. As the Department has explained, "First, the crack/powder disparity is simply not supported by science, as there are no significant pharmacological differences between the drugs: they are two forms of the same drug, with powder readily convertible into crack cocaine. Second, as documented by the Sentencing Commission, the crack/powder sentencing differential is still responsible for unwarranted racial disparities in sentencing. Third, the higher penalties for crack cocaine offenses are not necessary to achieve (and actually undermine) our law enforcement priorities, as there are other tools more appropriately tailored to that end." <sup>16</sup>

On December 16, 2022, the Attorney General issued new guidance to all federal prosecutors on charging, pleas, and sentencing. <sup>17</sup> Among other things, this guidance instructed prosecutors in crack cocaine cases to take several steps to promote the equivalent treatment of crack and powder cocaine offenses. In particular, in cases where federal prosecutors deem it warranted to charge a mandatory minimum, prosecutors should base charges on the pertinent statutory quantities that apply to powder cocaine offenses. At sentencing, the Attorney General instructed prosecutors to advocate for a sentence consistent with the guidelines for powder cocaine, rather than crack cocaine.

• Investing in comprehensive research focused on racial and ethnic disparities in the criminal justice system. To inform efforts to promote equity, DOJ is investing in a comprehensive review of research focused on racial and ethnic disparities in the criminal justice system, with the goal of identifying

interventions with the potential to reduce disparate treatment, as well as those policies and practices that have exacerbated disparities. The analysis, led by a team of DOJ-funded researchers at Arizona State University, will assess disparities across all stages of the justice system, including police decisions to arrest, to stop-and-frisk or stop-and-search, and to use force; pretrial decisions regarding bail, detention, and diversion; prosecutors' charging and plea bargaining decisions; jury selection outcomes, including use of peremptory challenges; judges' sentencing decisions in capital and noncapital cases and probation revocation decisions; juvenile justice outcomes, including intake, detention, adjudication, and placement, as well as decisions to waive or transfer juveniles to adult criminal court; and correctional officials' decisions to grant or revoke parole. The findings will offer critical insights to policymakers and practitioners seeking to target the drivers of racial and ethnic disparities within existing policies and practices, and to implement interventions with the greatest potential for promoting equity in justice system outcomes. <sup>18</sup>

Enhancing engagement with state and local recipients of federal financial assistance. The Department is also advancing equity and reform by strengthening its engagement with state and local entities that receive federal financial assistance from DOJ. In June 2022, the Associate Attorney General directed the Department's Civil Rights Division, the Office of Justice Programs (OJP), the Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, and the Office on Violence Against Women (OVW) to take a number of steps to improve the Department's implementation and administrative enforcement of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the nondiscrimination provisions of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968.<sup>19</sup>

These statutes advance equity and protect people from discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, and religion when they engage with state and local entities. Part of this work includes streamlining and strengthening the Department's enforcement efforts by better coordinating the work of the Civil Rights Division and OJP's Office for Civil Rights. Through this partnership, the Department will, among other things, provide state and local entities with training and technical assistance on how to better ensure equal and meaningful access to state and local programs, and when necessary, will initiate administrative enforcement actions with the goal of ensuring the

protection of civil rights through voluntary resolution agreements. In addition, Section 20(a) of the Executive Order mandates that recipients of Federal discretionary grants are incentivized to adopt the policies of the Executive Order.<sup>20</sup>

• Engaging a wide range of stakeholders. Finally, it is critical to engage stakeholders that represent a wide variety of experiences and perspectives — including researchers, practitioners, individuals and communities disparately impacted by the justice system, and victims and survivors of crime — in order to develop a criminal justice reform strategy that meets community needs. To inform the development of the Department's strategy for advancing the goals of the Executive Order, the Department participated in listening sessions organized for the Alternatives and Reentry Committee. The listening sessions provided opportunities to hear from leaders who have been directly impacted by the justice system, as well as other researchers, practitioners, activists, and policy experts in the fields of public safety and criminal justice.

In addition, stakeholder engagement was prioritized by the Reentry Coordination Council (RCC), which the Attorney General convened in October 2021, as mandated by the First Step Act. 21 The RCC is comprised of DOJ and senior officials from the Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Department of Labor, the Department of Education, the Department of Health and Human Services, the Department of Veterans Affairs, and the Department of Agriculture. This federal interagency collaboration engaged in preliminary steps to collaboratively address barriers to reentry and provided recommendations to reduce those barriers, culminating in a report to Congress in April 2022.<sup>22</sup> DOJ led efforts to inform those recommendations through engagement sessions and feedback from a range of reentry experts, including academics, policy analysts, correctional practitioners, jurists, and justiceimpacted individuals who had personally experienced barriers to reentry.<sup>23</sup> Moving forward, the Department will continue to explore strategies to promote stakeholder collaboration and feedback, including opportunities for further engagement with victims, survivors and victim service providers, whose perspectives are critical to conversations about public safety and justice reform.

### ii. Community-Based Alternatives

The Executive Order directs the Department to provide a strategic plan for "safely reducing unnecessary criminal justice interactions, including by advancing alternatives to arrest and incarceration," by expanding the availability of "restorative justice programs consistent with public safety," and by recommending "effective means of addressing minor traffic and other public order infractions to avoid unnecessarily taxing law enforcement resources." <sup>24</sup>

In support of these goals, DOJ advances efforts such as:

- Supporting innovative state and local community-based responses to less serious and low-level offenses, consistent with public safety and to ease the burden on law enforcement. In 2022, DOJ launched Reimagining Justice, a new OJP grant program designed to empower community stakeholders and residents in areas experiencing an increase in crime to develop and implement their own models for addressing less serious and low-level offenses, as an alternative to traditional law enforcement mechanisms, easing the burden on law enforcement and strengthening public safety. 25 Through this program, the Department is investing \$3 million in a data-informed community engagement initiative led by the Newark Public Safety Collaborative, a partnership that brings together community-based organizations, law enforcement and government agencies, and private sector partners across Newark, New Jersey. <sup>26</sup> The Newark Public Safety Collective will facilitate data-informed discussions among local leaders and multi-sector partners to develop an actionable agenda for achieving the community's public safety objectives, with a focus on identifying community-driven solutions to less serious and low-level offenses.<sup>27</sup> Moving forward, DOJ will expand investments in community-based alternatives to traditional justice system responses through Reimagining Justice and other appropriate grants, pending funding availability, and consistent with strengthening public safety.
- Promoting the use of voluntary restorative justice practices. Consistent with
  the Executive Order's direction to expand the availability of restorative justice
  programming, DOJ supported the launch of the National Center on Restorative
  Justice (NCORJ), which has developed curricula to educate undergraduate,
  graduate, and law students and criminal and juvenile justice professionals in

the history, philosophy, and practices of juvenile, criminal, and restorative justice. <sup>28</sup> NCORJ is working to translate these resources to support educational opportunities for incarcerated people and those participating in a judicially supervised drug or other treatment court. NCORJ will also advance the use of voluntary restorative justice conferencing models in communities, including the provision of small grants to launch new restorative justice projects, and will support research and evaluation of restorative justice efforts, including assessments of impact on attitudes and recidivism, and the costs associated with expanded restorative justice education for students, professionals, and incarcerated individuals.

### iii. Responses to Individuals with Mental Health and/or Substance Use Conditions

The Executive Order directs the Department to provide a strategic plan for "safely reducing unnecessary criminal justice interactions," to include efforts focused on "advancing alternatives to arrest and incarceration; supporting effective alternative responses to substance use disorders, mental health needs, [and] the needs of…people with disabilities," and "expanding the availability of diversion and restorative justice programs consistent with public safety." <sup>29</sup>

In support of these goals, DOJ will advance strategies that reduce the volume of justice system interactions for individuals experiencing mental health and/or substance use conditions, including:

- Investing in diversion models. OJP currently makes grants to support diversion
  models that connect individuals with behavioral health disorders to
  community-based resources and alternatives to arrest or incarceration through
  programs such as the Comprehensive Opioid, Stimulant, and Substance Use
  Program (COSSUP) and the Justice and Mental Health Collaboration Program
  (JMHCP) in appropriate cases consistent with public safety.<sup>30</sup>
- Supporting innovation and evaluation. In addition to providing ongoing support for these programs, DOJ will promote innovation, replication, and evaluation of promising and innovative diversion models. DOJ is providing funding for evaluations of models that divert individuals with mental health disorders away from the justice system and toward community-based resources, including 911 dispatch diversion models and co-responder models. 31

The assessments will focus on translating findings for policymakers and practitioners to offer a road map for other communities seeking to implement diversion strategies within their jurisdiction. DOJ also co-hosted a national conference in October 2021 focused on innovative community responder models, which deploy teams of trained civilian professionals to address callsfor-service related to behavioral health disorders, homelessness, quality-of-life issues, or other low-acuity concerns that should not require a police response.<sup>32</sup> The conference featured insights from practitioners in cities that are serving as laboratories for innovation to create pathways for responding appropriately to low-acuity 911 calls, allowing police to focus on more urgent public safety issues and calls for service. Building on these efforts, DOJ will pursue opportunities to expand support for comprehensive continuums of first response and service provision, including community responder models, through investments that will foster innovation, promote knowledge exchange and dissemination, and deepen our understanding of what works in alternatives to traditional police responses.

Promoting safe and effective interactions with state and local law enforcement. As a complement to strategies designed to reduce justice system interactions for individuals with mental health and/or substance use conditions, the Department is advancing efforts to improve the quality and outcomes of these interactions when they do occur. When alternative responses are unavailable or the acuity of the situation warrants police intervention, law enforcement should be prepared to deliver a safe and appropriate response. The Department currently provides funding to state and local law enforcement agencies to support trainings that equip officers with more effective strategies for responding to individuals with disabilities or those experiencing mental health and substance use-related crises. 33 Building on this work, the Department will support the advancement of innovative virtual reality-based de-escalation and crisis intervention trainings for law enforcement officers. Through investments in emerging technology, DOJ will expand opportunities for officers to develop and practice the skills necessary to safely serve individuals in crisis, individuals with mental health and substance use disorders, and individuals with disabilities.

### iv. Responses to Individuals Experiencing Homelessness

The Executive Order directs the Department's strategic plan to specifically address "safely reducing unnecessary criminal justice interactions, including by advancing alternatives to arrest and incarceration" for "people experiencing homelessness or living in poverty" and to recommend "effective means of addressing minor traffic and other public order infractions to avoid unnecessarily taxing law enforcement resources." 34

DOJ will invest in research on law enforcement responses to homelessness. DOJ-funded research will fill a gap in the knowledgebase around justice system responses to people experiencing homelessness by supporting the development and analysis of an inventory of current policing practices related to homelessness.<sup>35</sup> The analysis will contribute to an evaluation framework that may be used to evaluate the effectiveness of responses to those experiencing homelessness.

### v. Problem-Solving Courts

In further service of the Executive Order goal to support alternative responses to incarceration, DOJ makes substantial investments in problem-solving courts that divert individuals into judicially supervised community-based programs, designed to address the underlying needs that contributed to participants' justice system involvement. Upon successful completion of the program, participants may be eligible for expungement of their criminal record.

DOJ's ongoing and planned efforts include:

• Investing in state and local community courts. DOJ funds the implementation of community courts, a type of problem-solving court that connects individuals charged with less serious and low-level offenses to judicially supervised alternative sanctions and community-based services, such as case management, housing assistance, job training, and other resources tailored to the needs of the individual in appropriate cases consistent with public safety.<sup>36</sup> While the structure and focus of community courts vary based on local context, many are designed to serve populations such as veterans, individuals experiencing homelessness, and/or people with a history of substance use or mental health disorders.<sup>37</sup>

- Delivering funding and equity-focused resources for state and local treatment courts. DOJ also makes grants to states and localities to support specialized treatment courts, a type of problem-solving court that diverts people charged with offenses related to substance use disorder into treatment programs. 38 The funding promotes access to evidence-based substance use treatment, including medication-assisted treatment (MAT), as well as key recovery support services, including transitional housing and peer support services.<sup>39</sup> The Department also provides jurisdictions with resources to support treatment courts that serve families impacted by parental substance use disorders, as well as treatment courts tailored to the needs of youth, including Tribal Healing to Wellness Courts that use culturally-appropriate approaches to address the substance use needs of Tribal youth. 40 The Department will prioritize efforts to promote equity within treatment courts and mitigate existing racial and ethnic disparities in access to and completion of these programs, and, in doing so, support successful outcomes and prevent and reduce the risk of future criminal justice system interaction, enhancing public safety. The Department is supporting a mixed-methods research study to examine racial disparities in treatment court admittance, with a focus on identifying interventions that will mitigate inequalities. 41 DOJ is also supporting trainings and tools that will equip treatment courts to identify and mitigate drivers of racial and ethnic disparities within their existing policies and procedures.
- Supporting justice-involved veterans in state and local courts. In addition, DOJ supports treatment courts that are designed to provide intensive judicial supervision and treatment to address the needs of veterans, and, in doing so, support successful outcomes and prevent and reduce the risk of future criminal justice system interaction, enhancing public safety. DOJ will support a cross-site evaluation of veterans treatment courts to identify best practices, standards, and opportunities to increase the efficacy of these models across the U.S. 42 The Department also participates in quarterly meetings with the Servicemembers and Veterans Initiative focused on policy and targeted outreach, such as medical-legal partnerships and diversion programs, for underserved populations of veterans.

- Implementing the Byrne State Crisis Intervention Program. Problem-solving courts can also play a crucial role in preventing potential criminal conduct, including violence, by addressing the needs of those most at risk for repeat or escalating offenses. In recognition of the importance of these courts, as well as other forms of early intervention in preventing violent crime, the Bipartisan Safer Communities Act, signed into law in June of 2022, created the Byrne State Crisis Intervention Program to support the implementation of drug, mental health, and veterans courts, as well as Extreme Risk Protection Order programs, behavioral health treatment, and other forms of crisis intervention. In February 2023, the Department announced over \$200 million in awards to states and territories in the inaugural round of grants under this program.
- Advancing federal specialty and diversion courts. In his December 16, 2022, guidance, the Attorney General reiterated that in determining whether adequate alternatives to federal prosecution are available, prosecutors should consider "whether there exists an adequate non-criminal alternative to prosecution," including pretrial diversion. The Attorney General specified that "[e]very district should develop an appropriate pretrial diversion policy." United States Attorneys' Offices (USAOs) are leading, supporting, and participating in specialty and diversion courts across the country. As of October 2022, the Federal Judicial Center reported that 147 federal problem-solving courts were operating across 64 federal judicial districts. 45 These courts vary by district in terms of their focus, such as the types of cases and characteristics of defendants, and where they occur in the criminal justice process, such as before charging, after charging, or after pleading guilty. The District of Utah established the first federal mental health court, known as Reentry Independence through Sustainable Efforts (RISE) in 2008, followed by the first federal veterans court focused on those with mental health needs in 2010.<sup>46</sup>

Other examples include the Conviction and Sentence Alternatives (CASA) program of the Central District of California, a post-guilty plea diversion program that provides intensive rehabilitative services to selected defendants who meet a set of admissions criteria. <sup>47</sup> CASA is a twelve- to twenty-fourmonth program designed primarily for individuals charged with low-level, nonviolent offenses who have substance use and/or mental health disorders. The program requires participation in treatment, testing, and/or educational

programs as assigned and in bimonthly meetings with a CASA team, consisting of judges, pretrial service officers, public defenders, and prosecutors. Successful completion of the program, which must include at least six months of sobriety, results either in dismissal of all charges or in a noncustodial sentence for more serious offenses. Additionally, the Eastern District of Pennsylvania operates STRIDES (Strategies that Result in Developing Emotional Stability), an alternative court designed to address the needs of individuals diagnosed with severe and persistent mental illness. <sup>48</sup> The Department is committed to continuing to evaluate the efficacy of specialty and diversion programs and will provide support to districts who want to initiate or expand such programming.

### vi. Youth and Family Diversion and Alternatives to Incarceration

DOJ is committed to advancing the goals of the Executive Order within the juvenile justice system. There is a growing consensus among researchers and practitioners alike that youth incarceration is largely ineffective at promoting wellbeing and reducing recidivism among young people. <sup>49</sup> Incarceration separates young people from family connections and supportive influences at a critical point in their life, which can disrupt adolescent development and hinder transitions into healthy adulthood. For most young people, community-based interventions offer a more effective approach to reducing harmful or illegal behavior and promoting long-term wellbeing. <sup>50</sup> While the number of detained youth has dropped precipitously over the past two decades, an estimated 25,000 youth were still held in residential facilities on any given day in 2020. <sup>51</sup>

To better serve our nation's young people, the Department will engage in efforts such as:

 Investing in youth by delivering support for states and localities for delinquency prevention, intervention, and youth diversion activities. The Department makes funding available that may be used for specific delinquency prevention, intervention, and youth diversion activities, including funds dedicated to meeting the needs of girls in the justice system and serving youth impacted by the opioid epidemic and other substance use disorders.<sup>52</sup> Building on this work, DOJ will be delivering support for states and localities to, when appropriate, divert youth from incarceration and into effective community services and strategies. As part of the initiative, states and localities will engage in a community-driven planning process that leverages the expertise of impacted youth and their families to develop a blueprint for jurisdictions to decide how to reimagine unused or underused juvenile justice facilities into community assets, addressing the economic impact on the surrounding community, and promoting public safety and positive outcomes for young people. Stakeholders may explore opportunities to convert juvenile justice facilities into community resources that foster safety and wellbeing and provide valuable services, such as reentry centers, social service hubs, treatment facilities, affordable housing, public parks, youth recreational centers, or other priorities identified by the community to meet residents' needs consistent with public safety.

• Funding alternatives to incarceration for parents. In addition to strategies focused on justice-involved youth, DOJ will leverage resources to support alternatives to incarceration for parents and primary caregivers, when in the interest of public safety and the best interest of the children. Through its grant funding, the Department is investing in judicially-supervised accountability strategies that divert parents and primary caregivers away from the prison system, with the goals of promoting family unification and preventing children from entering the foster care or juvenile justice systems, and enhancing public safety. DOJ will support states and communities as they develop, implement and/or enhance family-based alternative sentencing programs that provide culturally competent, community-based supports to strengthen the emotional, physical, and social well-being of children and families. 55

### vii. Victims of Human Trafficking and Gender-Based Violence

The Executive Order instructs the Department to advance efforts to meet the needs of "vulnerable youth", as well as "people who are victims of domestic violence, sexual assault, or trafficking." <sup>56</sup> DOJ is committed to supporting victim-centered, trauma-informed, and culturally responsive strategies to end the criminalization of victims of sex trafficking and of labor trafficking victims who may also be victims of other VAWA crimes, and to avoiding punishment for conduct committed by trafficking victims that is a direct and proximate result of being trafficked. The Department will pursue new and ongoing strategies, such as:

- Leveraging grants to end criminalization of minor victims of sex trafficking. Federal law makes it clear that minors involved in a commercial sex act are trafficking victims—regardless of whether force, fraud, or coercion is present.<sup>57</sup> Yet in many U.S. jurisdictions, for a variety of reasons, youth who are victims of sex trafficking are arrested, detained, and confined. 58 Child labor trafficking victims may also be criminalized due to conduct committed as a result of being trafficked. There are many challenges in addressing these issues, including appropriate responses by law enforcement, disagreement regarding what constitutes "safety" for minor victims of sex trafficking and of labor trafficking, lack of cross agency/multisector collaboration, limited options for services, and a population who may not identify, or be recognized by the system as a "victim" of crime. 59 To address these myriad issues, the Department launched a grant program designed to end the criminalization of minor victims of sex trafficking by developing, expanding, and strengthening victim service programs, criminal justice, and community-based entities that support victimcentered, trauma-informed, developmentally-appropriate, and culturally relevant responses to this victim population, which will enhance individual and community well-being and public safety outcomes. 60
- Expanding access to services for survivors of gender-based violence. DOJ will
  also identify opportunities to provide expanded pathways to justice for
  survivors of domestic violence, sexual assault, dating violence, and stalking.
  Oftentimes, the criminal justice system does not provide sufficient recourse for
  all survivors, and many may feel less safe throughout their interactions with law
  enforcement or prosecution.<sup>61</sup> Further, factors such as distrust in the criminal
  justice system can create barriers to accessing traditional programs, services,

and legal remedies.<sup>62</sup> The Department will explore alternatives to incarceration that fill a gap in services designed for survivors of gender-based violence.

OJP, in partnership with the Association of Prosecuting Attorneys, is launching a cohort of prosecutor-led diversion programs tailored to survivors of gender-based violence who are involved as defendants in the justice system. <sup>63</sup> These models will divert survivors of gender-based violence away from traditional prosecution in appropriate cases, into victims' services and other supports closely tailored to their needs, with a focus on meeting the needs of women of color. Through this initiative, prosecutors and victim service providers will work to advance racial equity, to break cycles of victimization and justice-system involvement, in order to create more equitable public safety outcomes for all and strengthen safety within communities across the country.

Integrating restorative practices into federal grants. DOJ will also leverage new authorities, provided under the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Reauthorization of 2022, to support alternative pathways to justice through grants from OVW.<sup>64</sup> In Fiscal Year 2022, DOJ received an \$11 million appropriation to create a restorative practices program through OVW. 65 In preparation, DOJ is examining current restorative practices that could be effectively replicated with the necessary safeguards in place for survivors. DOJ also is convening a series of conversations with experts in the field to assess when restorative practices are appropriate options and how they can be implemented to facilitate opportunities for safe, voluntary dialogue. Their feedback will inform the Department's administration of funds, as well as identify efforts to integrate restorative practice options into other grant programs that can support these approaches. Moreover, the Department anticipates disbursing funds in Fiscal Year 2023 to provide training and technical assistance and conduct research related to restorative practices, provided DOJ receives viable applications.

In the summer of 2022, the Department convened a series of roundtables to explore options in addition to the restorative practices program to achieve safety for individual survivors and communities while securing accountability for individual survivors and communities. Experts and practitioners provided information on interventions and best practices, such as the incorporation of community violence interruption models, abusive partner interventions, and

community responder models, when considering broader approaches to justice and accountability.

OVW will explore the inclusion of community violence interruption practices in other funding streams, as appropriate. In particular, OVW includes community violence interruption initiatives in the Improving Criminal Justice Response Grant Program for Fiscal Years 2022 and 2023 where identified projects are required to be survivor-centered and prioritize survivor safety. <sup>66</sup> OVW plans to partner with OJP to further efforts around community violence interruption practices and gender-based violence, in addition to exploring ways to collaborate with violence interruption practitioners to incorporate the engagement of men and youth in domestic violence and sexual assault prevention.

### viii. Pretrial Detention

In addition to supporting strategies for reducing unnecessary justice system contacts, DOJ will identify opportunities to encourage safe reductions in jail detention for individuals awaiting the resolution of their cases who do not pose a risk of flight or danger to the community. Many individuals who do not pose a risk of flight or danger to the community and are deemed otherwise eligible for pretrial release at the stateand local-levels remain detained based on their inability to pay bail.<sup>67</sup> Monetary bail policies may disproportionately penalize low-income individuals and perpetuate racial disparities in pretrial detention and other justice system outcomes. <sup>68</sup> Several studies have found that Black individuals are more likely to receive monetary bail conditions, and have bail amounts set higher, when compared to white individuals charged with similar offenses. <sup>69</sup> Even short periods of pretrial detention are associated with adverse outcomes for individuals, who may risk losing their jobs, housing, or custody of their children while in jail. 70 Research has found that pretrial detention may increase a person's likelihood of future justice system involvement relative to similarly-situated defendants who were released while awaiting trial, even when controlling for factors such as demographics, charge type, and criminal history information.<sup>71</sup>

In recognition of these concerns, the Department is pursuing actions that include:

 Investing in research on state and local pretrial reforms. Jurisdictions are increasingly exploring strategies to reduce reliance on unnecessary pretrial detention and improve pretrial release and public safety outcomes. To bolster these efforts, DOJ is supporting assessments of statewide pretrial reforms that will yield actionable insights for policymakers to expand pretrial release for individuals who do not pose a risk of flight or danger to the community while strengthening safety and racial equity.<sup>72</sup>

- Disseminating guidance on state and local pretrial services. The Department
  has provided critical guidance to the field in the area of pretrial services
  through a series of publications developed by the National Institute of
  Corrections (NIC), including a recent set of publications that present a new
  paradigm for the pretrial field and will help advance public safety outcomes.<sup>73</sup>
- Supporting innovative state and local pretrial strategies through federal grants. Additionally, recent grant awards from the Department will support innovative solutions to help people successfully navigate the pretrial release period. These resources will support projects designed to strengthen linkages to voluntary community-based services for people who a judge has released on pretrial supervision, including services provided by peer support specialists with lived experience in the justice system, as well as strategies to increase court appearance rates and to help people work with the court to resolve non-willful missed appearances. <sup>74</sup> DOJ will also embed an experienced pretrial practitioner as a Visiting Fellow within OJP, who will bring expertise and insights from the field to help shape the Department's ongoing strategy to advancing evidence-based and equitable pretrial practices. <sup>75</sup>
- Issuing guidance to federal prosecutors on the use of pretrial detention. Last November, DOJ provided guidance on best practices to federal prosecutors on the use of pretrial detention. In that guidance, prosecutors are directed to exercise reasoned prosecutorial discretion in making decisions about whether to seek detention on an individualized, case-by-case basis, after considering the risk of flight and danger to the community posed by the defendant as well as input from victims who have the right to be reasonably heard at any public proceeding involving release. The Department also recognizes that "a defendant who is unable to obtain counsel is entitled to have counsel appointed to represent the defendant at every stage of the proceeding [including] initial appearance," except where "the defendant waives this right." The Department has updated its Justice Manual to reflect this guidance.<sup>76</sup>

• Providing federal jail-based competency restoration services. The federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP) also maintains pretrial detention facilities, in addition to serving its primary responsibility of incarcerating sentenced individuals. Within its pretrial facilities, BOP works to reduce stays in custody, where possible, and ensure such periods are as minimally disruptive to the lives of detained individuals as possible. As part of this effort, BOP began providing competency restoration services within jails in January 2023. This innovative strategy is designed to meet the growing demand for court-ordered competency restoration services. These services are generally provided in state hospitals, where long waitlists can create significant delays for people in need of competency restoration.<sup>77</sup> As a result, individuals often remain in jail for extended periods while awaiting an available hospital bed.<sup>78</sup> The implementation of jail-based competency restoration is expected to considerably reduce the wait for these services throughout BOP.

# Supporting Rehabilitation During Incarceration

### The Challenge

The Executive Order emphasizes the need to "ensure that conditions of confinement are safe and humane" within correctional facilities, and that those facilities are providing incarcerated individuals "with meaningful opportunities for rehabilitation and the tools and support they need to transition successfully back to society." <sup>79</sup>

Although the accessibility of programming differs across state, local, and federal facilities, expanding access to robust correctional programming, such as correctional education and employment training, is critical to achieving these goals. A DOJ-supported analysis from the RAND Corporation concluded that correctional education significantly improves recidivism and employment outcomes for participants upon return to the community. Participants in correctional education were 43 percent less likely to return to prison, when compared to their peers who did not access educational programming. The same analysis found that vocational training within prisons increased participants' likelihood of obtaining employment by 28 percent upon release.

Yet far too few people are able to participate in quality educational and employment programs while incarcerated. Access to correctional programming posed a particular challenge during the COVID-19 pandemic, when facilities were largely closed to outside visitors, including service providers. Even before the pandemic, however, access to education and workforce development was often limited. An analysis of 2014 survey data from the U.S. Department of Education found significant interest in correctional educational opportunities among people incarcerated in state and federal prisons. Yet barriers to participation, such as program waitlists, prevented many incarcerated people from pursuing their educational goals. While these issues may predominantly affect state and local facilities, federal facilities struggle with hiring credentialed teachers in the post-COVID employment environment. Despite major marketing campaigns, BOP has several ongoing vacancies for special education teachers qualified to assess and treat learning disabilities.

Ensuring access to substance use and mental health treatment services is also critical to strengthening outcomes for incarcerated individuals. For people with opioid use

disorders, who are over-represented in the criminal justice system, <sup>85</sup> the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) has recognized medication-assisted treatment (MAT) as the "gold standard" of care. <sup>86</sup> HHS defines MAT as "the use of medicines, in combination with counseling and behavioral therapies, to provide a 'whole-patient' approach to the treatment of substance use disorders." <sup>87</sup> Across multiple studies, researchers have found that the provision of MAT in correctional settings reduces opioid usage among recipients, increases rates of participation and retention in treatment, and reduces overdoses and fatalities upon release. <sup>88</sup>

According to a 2016 survey from the Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS), the most recent year of data available, nearly half of those in state and federal prisons met the criteria for a substance use disorder in the year prior to admission. <sup>89</sup> To meet these needs, federal prisons have implemented robust treatment services, including integrated and dual diagnosis substance use programs. Over 70 percent of those who were released from BOP custody in Fiscal Year 2022 participated in substance use treatment during their incarceration. One-quarter of released individuals qualified for and participated in residential substance use treatment, in which participants live in a special unit designed for those with substance use disorders. Meta-analyses of incarceration-based therapeutic communities, a type of residential treatment, have found that such programs are associated with reductions in rates of recidivism. <sup>90</sup>

Data shows a significant need for mental health services in correctional facilities as well. In a 2016 survey from BJS, roughly 43 percent of those in state prisons and 23 percent of those in federal prisons reported a history of mental health disorders. <sup>91</sup> In correctional settings, treatments and interventions that incorporate elements of cognitive behavioral therapy —an approach that focuses on interrupting negative thought patterns and building healthy coping and problems-solving skills — have yielded promising results. <sup>92</sup> Evidence finds that cognitive behavioral therapy, which BOP has adopted as its treatment model, improves outcomes and reduces recidivism among youth and adults facing a wide range of needs, including individuals experiencing substance use and mental health disorders, as well those who are at highest risk of engaging in violence. <sup>93</sup>

Cognitive behavioral therapy can also help individuals process trauma, a critical need among incarcerated populations. Decades of research documents the high prevalence of lifetime traumatic experiences and Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) among incarcerated people, many of whom have been victimized by crime or violence themselves. <sup>94</sup> Victimization is particularly prevalent among justice-involved women. In a

study of women in jails, 86 percent of respondents reported experiencing sexual violence during their lifetime, while 77 percent had experienced intimate partner violence. <sup>95</sup> Similar needs are evident among youth in the juvenile justice system, an estimated 90 percent of whom have a history of serious trauma during childhood. <sup>96</sup>

All too often, people experience further trauma and victimization while incarcerated. In a 2018 survey from BJS, roughly seven percent of youth in juvenile justice facilities reported sexual victimization within the last year. <sup>97</sup> Within adult correctional facilities, LGBTQI+ populations experience disproportionately high rates of sexual victimization. <sup>98</sup> Sexual victimization is most prevalent among transgender individuals: BJS data found that roughly 40 percent of transgender adults in state or federal prisons had experienced sexual victimization, compared to four percent of the prison population as a whole. <sup>99</sup>

Research also suggests that certain types of programming, including employment programs and cognitive behavioral therapy, can promote safer correctional environments by decreasing the likelihood of violence or misconduct among participants. <sup>100</sup> Fostering connections between incarcerated people and their loved ones can also promote safer correctional environments. People who received visits from family and friends while incarcerated demonstrated lower rates of misconduct prior to release, as well as lower rates of recidivism upon return to the community. <sup>101</sup> This finding aligns with a body of research demonstrating the positive impact of familial and social connections on reentry outcomes. <sup>102</sup> Prison-based initiatives aimed at fostering these pro-social ties – such as parenting classes, family-friendly visiting spaces, and easy access to phone calls and mail – can help those who are incarcerated build and maintain the critical supportive relationships in their lives.

### **Agenda for Reform**

DOJ is committed to bridging the gaps in opportunity for those incarcerated within BOP facilities, and to supporting our state and local correctional partners as they undertake the critical work of promoting rehabilitation in prisons and jails nationwide.

### i. Evidence-Based Assessments and Interventions

The science of corrections has rapidly expanded in recent decades to include a robust body of literature on what works for incarcerated persons. Among these research-supported approaches are the ongoing assessment of risk and needs with an end goal

of building skills and reducing both in-prison misconduct and post-release recidivism. BOP uses two tools, PATTERN and SPARC, to assess risk and need, and re-assessments are conducted at least twice yearly over the course of the sentence. The results of these assessments are used to target intervention services across criminogenic and critical reentry need areas. Each need area maps onto one or interventions of varying dosage which are prioritized across the lifespan of the sentence. There are nearly 90 structured intervention programs such as literacy, career technical education, and mental health treatment described later in this report.

### ii. Educational and Employment Opportunities

The Executive Order calls on the Department to propose a strategic plan for "supporting rehabilitation during incarceration, such as through educational opportunities [and] job training," among other interventions. <sup>104</sup> The Department's new and existing efforts in alignment with this goal include:

• Expanding access to Pell Grants for incarcerated students. DOJ will support the implementation of recent changes in federal law that have unlocked new opportunities for post-secondary correctional education. In December 2020, the FAFSA Simplification Act repealed a provision of the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 that barred incarcerated students from receiving Pell Grants to pay for post-secondary education. The statutory change will take effect in July 2023, at which point an estimated 463,000 incarcerated people will be eligible for a Pell Grant to support participation in qualifying post-secondary education programs.

In preparation for Pell reinstatement, DOJ is supporting training and technical assistance to help scale up post-secondary educational opportunities in prisons across the country. The Department will support the provision of ongoing training and technical assistance for correctional and educational institutions to meet the demand for high-quality and equitable college programming. BOP is also expanding access to Pell Grants within federal correctional facilities to help incarcerated students earn college credits and/or a college degree. Pell Grants are currently available through a pilot program to seven sites within BOP, where 300 incarcerated students are enrolled in college courses with two additional sites beginning implementation.

- Promoting state and local correctional education and employment programs
  through federal grants. Through Second Chance Act grants, DOJ supports stateand local-level correctional education services that help incarcerated students
  obtain high school or high school equivalent degrees, as well as programs that
  facilitate vocational training and other certifications. 107
- Delivering a range of career and technical education opportunities within federal prisons. BOP currently offers approximately 200 career technical education programs, ranging from low dosage certification programs to highly intensive apprenticeships commensurate with community standards. BOP has partnered with the Department of Labor to certify apprenticeships at the national level, making them portable across state lines. BOP also addresses soft skills though resume preparation, and participation in both mock and real job fairs. Further, BOP is in the process of launching a new initiative to place career counselors in its education departments to provide vocational interest testing and support placement in career training programs most likely to lead to successful outcomes.
- Enhancing support through federal vocational rehabilitation services. Using funds from the First Step Act, BOP is creating a screening survey to determine which individuals in custody need vocational rehabilitation services.
   Specifically, the tool will help identify individuals who require more support than traditional career technical education programs provide. Alongside this assessment instrument, the agency is working with a contracted expert to build a vocational curriculum inclusive of those with persons in need of greater support and wraparound services.
- Expanding career pathways for federally incarcerated women. BOP is also
  increasing access to career training programs for women in custody, such as
  Industrial Technology Maintenance, Non-Profit Organization Leadership, and
  Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning. BOP is also piloting a doula training
  program in select facilities that will help women develop the job skills necessary
  to join the doula workforce upon release.

### iii. Treatment and Other Rehabilitative Services in BOP Facilities

Per the Executive Order, the Department's strategic plan for "supporting rehabilitation during incarceration" should include a focus on "medical and mental health care, trauma-informed care, [and] substance use disorder treatment and recovery support." DOJ is committed to promoting access to quality physical and behavioral health care services within correctional facilities nationwide through efforts such as:

- Delivering mental health treatment. As one of the country's largest employers of doctoral-level psychologists, BOP delivers a robust menu of cognitive behavioral therapy interventions. BOP provides evidence-based mental health treatment at all federal correctional facilities and is expanding capacity in residential mental health programs, including secure mental health programs to ensure individuals with the greatest need have access to services. These programs also reduce the placement of individuals with mental health disorders in restrictive housing and promote their continued movement toward less restrictive environments in preparation for reentry.
- Expanding access to MAT. DOJ is working to expand access to MAT for incarcerated individuals with opioid substance use disorders. The Department supports the implementation or expansion of MAT programs along with other evidence-based treatment and recovery support services in state and local correctional facilities through grants such as the Residential Substance Abuse Treatment (RSAT) Program, Second Chance Act grants, and the Comprehensive Opioid, Stimulant, and Substance Use Program (COSSUP). 109 Within federal correctional facilities, BOP has long offered a wide range of drug treatment services overseen by its team of nearly 700 psychologists. Annually, about 17,000 individuals participate in intensive drug treatment services through BOP's cognitive behavioral Residential Drug Abuse Program (RDAP) and an additional 20,000 participate in less intensive drug treatment services.

The agency is currently providing MAT to over 2,500 people in its custody, paired with individualized psychosocial services to support their recovery and reentry. The number of participants has more than doubled in secure settings and more than tripled in community settings in the past year. BOP has worked expeditiously to increase capacity for MAT provision and has added significantly to its psychological treatment complement by hiring more than 40 staff to

support mental health treatment for individuals with opioid use disorders. Further, BOP is partnering with DOJ's Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) and HHS's Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) to integrate certified Opioid Treatment Programs (OTPs) into BOP facilities. BOP is currently implementing a "hub and spoke" model, centered around seven hub facilities that will provide logistical and clinical support to the remaining institutions. <sup>110</sup> Through this model, both hubs and spokes are able to provide access to MAT for incarcerated persons.

• Supporting transgender individuals in custodial settings. BOP has developed specialized programming, including a support group, for incarcerated transgender individuals with specialized modules on sexual safety and reentry. This specialized program is voluntary and those who participate and are eligible will be able to earn time credits, as prescribed by the First Step Act. In addition, BOP is supporting transgender individuals through its Transgender Executive Council, a multidisciplinary decision-making body led by the agency's Women and Special Populations Branch. Individuals in BOP custody may request that BOP provide various accommodations including clothing, cosmetics, salutation/pronoun changes, as well as medication and surgical interventions.

### iv. COVID Mitigation

DOJ is committed to safeguarding against COVID-19 in prisons and jails nationwide. People who live and work in correctional facilities face significantly elevated risk of exposure to COVID-19, due to high population density and rates of turnover, poor ventilation, and other environmental conditions conducive to viral transmission. Many incarcerated individuals are vulnerable to severe complications from COVID-19, given the high prevalence of chronic health conditions and the growing share of older adults within correctional populations. Strategies to address these risks include:

Helping states, localities, and territories combat COVID-19 in correctional settings. The Department is partnering with the HHS's Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to support the detection and mitigation of COVID-19 in correctional institutions nationwide. With funding made available through the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, CDC is investing \$700 million in state, local, and territorial health departments to implement responses to

COVID-19 in jails, prisons, and other confinement facilities.<sup>113</sup> DOJ will provide training and technical assistance to support grantees in maximizing the impact of these funds, which can be used to conduct testing and contact tracing, develop and implement preparedness procedures, expand video conferencing technology for family or attorney visits and other purposes, deliver telehealth services and virtual programming, as well as other strategies for addressing the myriad impacts of COVID-19.<sup>114</sup> As appropriate, DOJ will also offer training and technical assistance to support safe reductions in correctional populations as a tool for mitigating the spread of COVID-19.

- Supporting effective emergency responses in state and local juvenile justice facilities. DOJ will release a revised version of its guidance document,
   Emergency Planning for Juvenile Justice Residential Facilities, to incorporate lessons learned from the COVID-19 pandemic and other recent emergencies and natural disasters. Along with this guide, DOJ provides grant funding to juvenile facilities that seek to implement emergency planning activities that better enable them to respond to and recover from these incidents. 116
- **Promoting safety and wellbeing within BOP facilities.** BOP has worked closely with the CDC to implement a COVID mitigation strategy that is based on CDC guidance. Screening protocols were quickly put in place for both staff and persons in custody. As the pandemic and understanding of COVID evolved, BOP has worked to resume programming as quickly as possible, while maintaining the appropriate protocols indicated by the CDC. BOP continues to collaborate with the CDC and has adopted an operational matrix that modifies each facility's procedures based on indicators of COVID transmission risk, helping to limit disruptions to visiting and programming while promoting safety and wellbeing within its institutions. When some disruption becomes necessary based on COVID transmission risk, innovative ways to engage in programming and reduced disruption periods means that those in BOP custody are able to continue their FSA programming despite modified operations. BOP has promoted vaccination for both staff and those in custody, with over 330,000 doses of vaccine administered to date. BOP also maintains a great deal of COVID information on its public website, promoting transparency. 117

### v. Trauma and Victimization

The Executive Order directs the Department to address the provision of traumainformed care within its strategy for supporting rehabilitation during incarceration. DOJ will develop and expand avenues to support incarcerated individuals who have experienced trauma and victimization through efforts such as:

- Addressing trauma within BOP facilities. As part of the intake process for federal correctional facilities, BOP assesses each individual for a history of trauma and recommends service provision for those with a potential need for support. To meet the demand for services, BOP has increased the availability of trauma programming for men ten-fold in the last five years. BOP has made trauma treatment available to all women with an identified need and offers integrated residential programming for women that includes treatment for trauma, mental health treatment, substance use disorder treatment and vocational training. Additionally, BOP has committed to adding training for institution staff who may interact with incarcerated victims of human trafficking on applying a victim-centered, trauma-informed, and culturallyresponsive approach, consistent with the DOJ National Strategy to Combat Human Trafficking Action Item II.6. 119 BOP will assess the feasibility of expanding the training to apply to victims of other forms of gender-based violence (GBV), including sexual assault, domestic violence, interpersonal violence, and stalking.
- Reducing barriers to reporting sexual abuse within all correctional facilities.
  DOJ is also pursuing avenues to reduce barriers to incident reporting and victims' services for individuals who experience sexual abuse while incarcerated. The Department issued a planning grant in Fiscal Year 2021 for a National Service Line for Incarcerated Survivors of Sexual Abuse, with separate, competitive funding for the implementation phase expected in Fiscal Year 2024, subject to the availability of appropriations. This initiative is intended to help ensure that survivors have access to quality support services and a mechanism for reporting sexual abuse and harassment in detention. The grant recipient, Urban Institute, completed a literature review and will next be conducting interviews and focus groups with incarcerated individuals, correctional staff, and Prison Rape Elimination Act (PREA) auditors. The ultimate product from the planning grant will be a blueprint for the possible

service line.

In addition, in November 2022, DOJ produced a report on the Department's response to sexual misconduct by employees of BOP. <sup>121</sup> The report, the result of a July 2022 directive from the Deputy Attorney General, provides over 50 recommendations to improve mechanisms and procedures for victim reporting, ensure victims do not experience penalties for reporting, enhance reporting options for third parties, and prioritize investigations and prosecutions of BOP employees who commit sexual misconduct, including seeking sentences that reflect the egregiousness of the conduct.

- Implementing PREA. DOJ continues to carry out its statutory and regulatory requirements that are defined in the PREA statute (see 34 U.S.C. § 30301 et seq.), two amendments to this statute (see Pub. L. No. 114-324 and Pub. L. No. 115-274), and the PREA standards (see 28 C.F.R. Part 115). The purpose of these requirements is to support efforts in confinement facilities (including jails and prisons, juvenile confinement facilities, community confinement facilities, and police lockups) across the nation to prevent, detect, and respond to sexual abuse and sexual harassment of persons who are incarcerated. As discussed in the Report of the Attorney General Pursuant to Section 16(b)(i) of Executive Order 14074, BOP's National and Regional PREA Coordinators and institution PREA Compliance Managers oversee BOP's implementation of the law, regulations, and BOP policy. 122 BOP also provides annual training to all staff on PREA generally and to specialized staff on topics specific to their PREA responsibilities. 123 And BOP regularly collects and reports detailed data about sexual victimization of incarcerated individuals to BJS as required by PREA. BOP submitted its most recent PREA report to BJS, for calendar year 2021, on June 30. 2022. 124
- Expanding supports for young survivors of sexual abuse in the justice system. DOJ is prioritizing resources to address sexual victimization among justice-involved young people by standing up a program focused on expanding service provision to survivors of sexual abuse in the juvenile justice system. These new investments are designed to facilitate partnerships between youth detention facilities and community-based providers to deliver sexual abuse survivor services that are rooted in racial equity and are relevant to youth of color, LGBTQI+ youth, and youth with disabilities.

# vi. Incarcerated Parents and Pregnant People

The Executive Order charges DOJ with addressing "continuity of contact with children and other family members" as a component of its strategic plan for promoting rehabilitation during incarceration. 126

As an initial matter, DOJ is committed to fostering bonds between incarcerated parents and their children, and it has implemented numerous initiatives to further this goal, including:

- Providing parenting workshops and child-friendly environments in BOP facilities. Every BOP institution offers the Bureau's standardized parenting program, which operates in two phases. 127 First, participants enroll in a parenting workshop that covers basics and best practices on topics such as appropriate discipline and developmental milestones. Next, individuals choose between various specialty groups, such as parenting a child with a disability. BOP also offers a children's area in every visiting room, where children and parents can interact in ways that support the developmental needs of children (e.g., play with toys, sit on the floor). Additionally, BOP is training staff to interact appropriately with minor visitors and ensuring pregnant and post-partum people are not placed in restraints. 128
- Supporting family engagement at the state- and local- levels. The Department is also committed to facilitating positive family engagement opportunities in state and local correctional facilities. To that end, the Department provides funding for facilities to create child-friendly visiting spaces, offer transportation assistance to facilities for in-person family visits, expand access to video visitation, implement parenting classes and programs, and other activities designed to strengthen family relationships. 129 The Department also supported the development of a set of model practices in July 2019 for correctional administrators to remove barriers to family connections and support relationships between incarcerated parents and their children. The Department has made grants to several prisons and jails to promote the integration of these model practices into the day-to-day operations and cultures of correctional facilities, and will support the documentation of innovative and promising practices accomplished under these grants in order to inform similar efforts across the nation. 131

BOP makes paramount its responsibility for the safety, care, and services provided to prenatal and postpartum women within BOP custody and their infant children. BOP has instituted a number of longstanding practices to assist women who are pregnant upon their arrival into custody. First, the agency's national policy clearly defines staff responsibilities for educating women about their reproductive rights and options with regards to childbirth, adoption, and family placement, in its national policy. <sup>132</sup> The policy also establishes requirements regarding child-friendly areas and provision of nursing options, which are now standard across facilities. Additionally, the agency provides detailed written guides to women to assist in obtaining information about pregnancy.

Beyond those policies and written materials, BOP offers eligible pregnant women the opportunity to participate in one of two programs where mothers reside with their infants. The Mothers and Infants Together (MINT) is a community-based program operating in five Residential Reentry Centers across the country, and the Residential Parenting Program (RPP) is offered through an agreement with the Washington State Department of Corrections that allows mothers to reside in a designated unit with their babies. <sup>133</sup> In these programs, pregnant women receive prenatal care, prepare for delivery, and bond with their infant after giving birth. BOP will build upon these programs through efforts such as:

- Disseminating resources to state correctional facilities. BOP has developed a
  resource tool on how to launch residential programs for pregnant people,
  which may be shared with other correctional agencies so they can learn from
  BOP's work to expand their own programming. This resource tool will be made
  public to be used as a model for state prison systems, alongside relevant BOP
  Program Statements.
- Expanding BOP residential programs. BOP is expanding care for people who give birth while incarcerated, including through full implementation of the First Step Act of 2018 and the 2022 reauthorization of the Violence Against Women Act. As part of these ongoing efforts, the agency is seeking to expand its programming by pursuing an additional Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) with a Department of Corrections prison nursery program. The IGA would provide an additional RPP-type program in another geographic region of the United States for prenatal and incarcerated women in BOP custody. Eligible participants could participate in programming and be housed near their

families.

Supporting continuous BOP improvement based on participant feedback. In
April 2022, BOP began surveying all participants in its residential programs for
pregnant people, as well as women leaving prenatal and post-partum periods,
to understand their personal experiences being pregnant in custody. These
surveys are conducted as semi-structured in-person or telephonic interviews.
BOP will continue to explore opportunities to improve and expand these
programs based on the results, including by working with external partners to
explore ways to assess outcomes for mothers and infants participating in these
programs.

# vii. Jail-Specific Resources

DOJ will develop resources tailored to advancing the Executive Order's rehabilitative goals within the unique context of jail facilities, including:

- Launching the Jails and Justice Support Center. In 2019, DOJ convened a Jails Support and Technical Assistance Workgroup to assist state and local law enforcement agencies that operate jails in complying with constitutional standards for corrections. Building on this work, the National Institute of Corrections (NIC) and OJP are launching the Jails and Justice Support Center, a national training and technical assistance hub to guide jail administrators in establishing safe and humane environments that effectively serve residents, visitors, and staff. The Center will deploy a cadre of subject matter experts to define constitutionally sound standards of practice and core competencies for jail facilities that draw on lessons from DOJ consent decrees, BJS jail mortality data, and other relevant research. The Center will then work directly with jails nationwide to conduct individualized assessments and deliver actionable recommendations for aligning existing practices, protocols, and training with constitutional standards and best practices for jail administration.
- Promoting effective responses to substance use disorders within jails. One of
  the areas of focus for the Jails and Justice Support Center will include resources
  for jails to increase access to evidence-based substance use treatment and
  recovery services, including MAT. Jails face unique challenges in this area and,
  therefore, need specific guidance and support in meeting the needs of

individuals who are actively using substances and/or have substance use disorder. As such, NIC and OJP collaborated on a brief describing the scope of the challenges facing jail administrators related to substance use withdrawal and the high potential for it to lead to deaths. The document provides an overview of constitutional rights and key legislation regarding substance use withdrawal and outlines steps for creating a comprehensive response for individuals with substance use disorders in a jail setting. <sup>135</sup> In addition, DOJ is working with an expert committee of medical and criminal justice professionals, including addiction specialists, correctional health care providers, and jail administrators, to develop guidelines to support the effective management of substance withdrawal in local jails.

- Expanding access to civil legal services. ATJ, BOP, and NIC are collaborating to launch an innovative pilot program to provide civil legal services to incarcerated individuals in select BOP women's facilities. Incarcerated individuals are a particularly vulnerable population when it comes to unmet civil legal needs. The prompt resolution of pending civil legal issues such as debt collection, access to benefits or child custody matters can help support successful reentry and promote public safety. The Civil Legal Services Pilot Program will seek to meet this need. The pilot program was launched after BOP, NIC and ATJ administered a voluntary survey to incarcerated individuals to assess civil legal needs. More than 50,000 adults in custody responded, and the overwhelming majority of the respondents stated that they would benefit from civil legal services. This pilot program will start to offer those services on a limited scale on particular issues in certain facilities with the purpose of evaluating the feasibility and utility of expanding those services across all BOP facilities. 136
- Reducing barriers for eligible voters. DOJ will also continue to encourage opportunities for civic participation within jails for individuals who are eligible to vote. Most people held in jails are eligible to vote, since jails are largely comprised of people awaiting trial or those serving misdemeanor sentences that do not preclude voting. 137 Yet few people are able to exercise their right to cast a ballot while in jail. Common barriers to the ballot box include misinformation about eligibility, lack of access to necessary paperwork and other materials, and delays in jail mail systems, among other barriers. 138

To help address these issues, the Department will collaborate with its training and technical assistance providers to develop and disseminate resources that combat misinformation on voter eligibility, explain state-specific voter rights for incarcerated persons, and promote strategies for improving access for those eligible to vote. Additionally, in May 2022, DOJ released a guide to state voting rules that apply after criminal convictions. <sup>139</sup> BOP has also worked to provide individuals in its custody with state-specific information about their voting rights while incarcerated and upon release. The Bureau has shared this information through emails and a resource library; additionally, infographics have been distributed throughout BOP facilities to make the information more accessible. Moreover, BOP has provided education and assistance to incarcerated individuals who are from jurisdictions that allow them to exercise their right to vote. <sup>140</sup>

# viii. Operational and Cultural Change

In service of the Executive Order's charge to support rehabilitation during incarceration, DOJ will leverage its resources to promote data-driven decision-making and foster cultural change within correctional facilities at the state and local levels. Through OJP, DOJ will build capacity among correctional agencies to leverage data to allocate resources more efficiently, reduce over-crowding and prevent safety incidents, increase access to and quality of correctional programming, and identify and mitigate racially disparate outcomes.<sup>141</sup> Other planned and ongoing activities include:

- Identifying training opportunities to promote transformational change. The
  Department has granted a fellowship to an experienced researcher who will
  develop actionable recommendations for transforming correctional
  environments, physical spaces, and staff culture, with a focus on adapting to
  the challenges associated with COVID-19.<sup>142</sup> The fellow will work to identify
  gaps and opportunities within training resources offered by OJP to support
  correctional leaders in creating positive climates for those who live and work
  within their facilities.
- Funding research on rehabilitative correctional models. OJP is also investing in
  a study that examines a new vision for correctional facilities that reorients
  every aspect of incarceration around rehabilitation. Researchers at the

University of Chicago are evaluating such a model at the Kewanee Life Skills Reentry Center (LSRC), an Illinois facility that prioritizes humane treatment of residents and intensive investments in educational programming and physical and mental healthcare. The study will assess the impact of correctional models that prioritize rehabilitation, offering insights to policymakers nationwide seeking to strengthen outcomes for individuals returning from incarceration. <sup>143</sup>

• Reducing the use of restrictive housing in BOP facilities. At the federal level, significant operational change is currently being driven by efforts to reduce the use of restrictive housing in prisons, as discussed in the Report of the Attorney General Pursuant to Section 16(b)(i) of Executive Order 14074. BOP convened a task force of senior agency officials to develop strategies to reduce the pipeline into restrictive housing while simultaneously expediting removal of individuals already in these settings. Implementation of these recommendations is ongoing and includes expanding drug treatment services and increasing the number of safe alternative housing areas with access to prosocial activities and evidence-based programs.

BOP has convened a new working group of senior level officials to continue innovations in this space. Additionally, BOP is collaborating with OJP to develop a large-scale assessment plan for the agency's use of restrictive housing. OJP is also funding intensive training and technical assistance to help state correctional agencies adopt reforms designed to reduce the use of restrictive housing and will support the development of resources that document implementation to inform similar efforts across the country.

# Facilitating Reentry for People with Criminal Records

# The Challenge

The Executive Order calls for a strategy for facilitating successful reentry and lowering barriers to opportunity for people with criminal records, underscoring that such efforts are "essential to reducing recidivism and reducing crime." <sup>145</sup> As the Executive Order notes, "individuals involved in the criminal justice system face many barriers in transitioning back into society," including obtaining stable housing, well-paying employment, quality healthcare, public benefits, and other critical resources. <sup>146</sup> Without access to the building blocks of a stable life, the likelihood of successful reentry is compromised.

The challenges associated with reentry impact a broad swath of the American population. In 2020, nearly 550,000 people returned to the community from state and federal prisons, while millions more cycled through local jails. <sup>147</sup> In total, an estimated 70 million to 100 million Americans have a criminal record. <sup>148</sup> Even low-level, non-violent criminal records, including those that did not result in incarceration, can present steep and persistent barriers to opportunity. The National Inventory of Collateral Consequences of Conviction (NICCC), a database supported by OJP, estimates that there are more than 44,000 collateral consequences that impose legal and regulatory restrictions on individuals with criminal records. <sup>149</sup> Long after a person's sentence is complete, they face a complex web of state and federal sanctions or obstacles that can limit eligibility for public benefits, employment, housing, college admission and student financial assistance, voting, and other essential societal functions. <sup>150</sup>

More than 70 percent of collateral consequences are related to employment. <sup>151</sup> Many of these restrictions limit eligibility for professional or occupational licenses, which are now a pre-requisite for 1 in 4 American workers. <sup>152</sup> As a result, qualified workers may be shut out of an estimated 800 occupations that require licensure in one or more states, on the basis of their criminal record. <sup>153</sup> Beyond these formal restrictions, employer bias can also introduce roadblocks for jobseekers with criminal records. Researchers have found that a criminal record significantly decreases the likelihood that a job applicant will receive a callback or an employment offer, particularly among Black jobseekers, who were

disproportionately penalized by employers. 154

Taken together, the official and informal barriers to the workforce contribute to staggering rates of unemployment among people with criminal records. In an analysis of Bureau of Justice Statistics data, the Prison Policy Initiative found that unemployment rates among formerly incarcerated people were nearly five times higher than the national average. 155 Those who do secure employment often receive wages that leave them well below the poverty line. Formerly incarcerated employees reported median earnings of only \$10,090 during the first full year after release from prison, according to an analysis from the Brookings Institution. 156 These statistics, however, mask significant racial and gender-based disparities. For women of color in particular, the barriers to reentry can be severe. Unemployment rates exceed 40% among formerly incarcerated Black women, more than double the rate of formerly incarcerated white men. 157 Under-employment is also disproportionately common among women of color with a history of incarceration. Among those formerly incarcerated individuals who reported employment, roughly 33 percent of Black women and 30 percent of Hispanic women held a part-time or occasional job, compared to 14 percent of white men. 158 Because both unemployment and poverty are associated with higher rates of recidivism, programs that help bridge the gap to stable and well-paid careers may help promote reentry success.

Without a steady and sufficient income, formerly incarcerated people may struggle to secure and maintain housing, which can undermine reentry success. Multiple studies have found that homelessness or housing insecurity are associated with higher rates of recidivism, while the provision of housing assistance reduces the likelihood of re-arrest or re-incarceration, particularly when coupled with supportive services. <sup>159</sup> Yet people with criminal records face more than 1,300 collateral consequences related to housing, which may limit eligibility for subsidized housing, result in the denial of property rental or sale, or trigger eviction. <sup>160</sup>

Background checks, which an estimated 4 in 5 landlords use to screen rental applicants, can also pose a barrier for individuals with criminal records. <sup>161</sup> Guidance from the Department of Housing and Urban Development clarifies that the overbroad use of criminal records in housing decisions may constitute a violation of the Fair Housing Act. <sup>162</sup> Yet researchers have found that landlords are substantially less likely to rent to any applicant with a criminal record, exacerbating housing insecurity among those with justice system involvement. <sup>163</sup> Formerly incarcerated people are nearly 10 times more likely to experience homelessness than the general public. <sup>164</sup> Analyses reveal significant

racial and ethnic disparities in housing outcomes among the formerly incarcerated population, with Black and Brown people experiencing higher rates of housing insecurity than their white counterparts. Black women, in particular, faced an elevated risk of homelessness. After returning from incarceration, Black women were more than 3.5 times more likely than white men to live in a homeless shelter. 165

Access to healthcare pre- and post-release also plays a critical role in facilitating success for formerly incarcerated individuals, who report disproportionately high rates of chronic and infectious disease, as well as mental health and substance use disorders. <sup>166</sup>

Continuity of care can prove lifesaving during reentry, a period when people are at substantially elevated risk of death. <sup>167</sup> During the first two weeks following release, mortality rates among formerly incarcerated people are more than 12 times higher than among the general public. <sup>168</sup> Improving access to healthcare can also strengthen employment and housing outcomes, while reducing the risk of further justice system involvement. <sup>169</sup> Researchers have found that expanded access to Medicaid is associated with an 11.5 percent reduction in re-incarceration within the first year of release. <sup>170</sup>

Onerous conditions of community supervision can also create significant barriers for the justice-involved population. Individuals on probation or parole are often subject to a range of requirements – such as frequent appointments with supervision officers, curfews, electronic monitoring, regular drug testing, and payment of fines and fees – which can interfere with their ability to hold down a full-time job, and can contribute to financial instability. <sup>171</sup> Failure to comply with these requirements often results in custodial sanctions or revocation of supervision and re-incarceration. <sup>172</sup> These technical violations of probation or parole account for 25 percent of all state prison admissions, costing states \$2.8 billion in correctional costs each year. <sup>173</sup> Reforms designed to promote appropriate and individualized supervision conditions that are differentiated based on risks and needs, limit lengthy terms of supervision, and introduce non-custodial sanctions may reduce rates of re-incarceration and promote reentry success. <sup>174</sup>

DOJ is committed to reducing and removing barriers to success for individuals with criminal records to facilitate successful transitions from state, local, and federal correctional institutions into the community. As previously discussed, the Attorney General led the RCC, a federal interagency collaboration to address barriers to reentry. The collaboration resulted in an April 2022 report to Congress that highlighted the work of federal agencies and grantees, including innovative strategies to improve the ability of their programs and services to assist justice-impacted individuals. <sup>175</sup> Many of these

strategies were creative solutions developed as a direct response to increased barriers experienced due to the COVID-19 pandemic. The report also proposed recommendations and considerations for actions that both RCC member agencies and Congress could take to further facilitate successful reintegration, with a particular focus on needs related to housing, food security, health care, education, and employment. Interagency collaboration, like the RCC, offers an opportunity to break down silos between agencies, and is crucial to reducing barriers to successful reentry. The Department will continue to collaborate with state, local, and federal partners, drawing on expertise and missions across many sectors of society, to identify effective solutions to promote successful reentry.

# **Agenda for Reform**

DOJ is committed to facilitating successful reentry and lowering barriers to opportunity for people with criminal records, with the goal of ensuring that every person leaving the criminal justice system has opportunity to thrive.

# i. Federal Reentry Services

The Executive Order directs the Department to propose a strategic plan for "facilitating reentry into society of people with criminal records, including by providing support to promote success after incarceration; sealing or expunging criminal records, as appropriate; and removing barriers to securing government-issued identification, housing, employment, occupational licenses, education, health insurance and health care, public benefits, access to transportation, and the right to vote." <sup>176</sup>

BOP's goal is to equip individuals with the tools to succeed upon return to the community from incarceration. To that end, BOP is committed to:

Supporting reentry preparation from the outset of incarceration. BOP employs
a large variety of Evidence Based Recidivism Reduction Programs and
Productive Activities for people in custody to support their successful
reentry.<sup>177</sup> The process of assessing the individual needs of people in custody
and directing them toward appropriate programs begins on the first day of
their sentences. BOP Reentry Programming includes mental health and
rehabilitation programs, education and vocational programs, faith-based

programs, parent and family programs, and health and wellness programs—many of which are gender responsive, trauma informed, and/or specific to the needs of special populations. Program planning is largely directed by case managers, who encourage participation in appropriate programs that meet the needs of the individual throughout the course of an individual's sentence. Additionally, BOP supports initiatives focused on reducing stigma upon release, such as a pilot supervision program that replaces bulky ankle monitoring bracelets with smart phone technology to monitor individuals on home confinement.

- efforts, BOP has engaged in a marketing strategy and developed a virtual platform to identify volunteers who will assist people in custody to develop critical reentry skills. <sup>178</sup> In the first week of the platform's talent pool submission process, BOP received more volunteer applications than it received in the previous seven months, demonstrating the promise of this strategy. This targeted marketing strategy is also expected to generate highly qualified volunteers with skills that match the specific needs of BOP institutions. The next phase of this project will implement a volunteer management feature to centralize data collection and reporting on volunteering within BOP. Although volunteers work with people in BOP facilities, an expected outcome of this approach is the development of prosocial skills and peers that will reduce unnecessary future criminal justice interactions for these individuals once they release.
- Reducing barriers to government-issued identification. Consistent with the Executive Order's directive, BOP is also taking steps to address "barriers to securing government-issued identification." People often leave incarceration without a state-issued identification, a common pre-requisite to housing, employment, and other basic societal functions. Pet obtaining a state-issued ID often requires paying a fee and presenting documentation, such as a birth certificate or Social Security Card, which formerly incarcerated people may lack. To address these barriers, BOP has consulted with the Transportation Security Administration and U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement to develop a Release Identification Card that formerly incarcerated individuals could use for domestic air travel and to obtain a state-issued ID upon return to

the community. BOP is also consulting with the Department of Homeland Security to develop a Release Folder containing all official documents providing reliable information necessary to obtain a REAL ID compliant identification from the state licensing agency where the formerly incarcerated person intends to reside.

BOP is currently conducting outreach to state governments to invite partnerships that would allow individuals to exchange Release Identification Cards for state-issued IDs and is collaborating with the Government Printing Office on the design and production of these IDs. In addition, BOP is working with the Social Security Administration to extend the timeframe during which incarcerated individuals can request their Social Security Cards from six months prior to release to one year. The additional time will help facilitate federally incarcerated individuals securing their Social Security Card upon release.

# ii. State, Local, and Tribal Reentry Services

DOJ is advancing efforts to facilitate the successful reentry into society of individuals returning from state and local correctional facilities, such as:

- Investing in correctional and reentry programs nationwide. Each year, DOJ makes significant investments in programming tailored to the needs of currently and formerly incarcerated individuals at the state, local, and Tribal levels. In 2022 alone, OJP invested nearly \$100 million in a wide range of correctional and reentry initiatives that provide substance use treatment and recovery support services, educational and employment opportunities, permanent supportive housing, and other systemic enhancements and services that support adults and youth during incarceration or detention and upon return to their communities. <sup>182</sup> In support of this work, OJP has welcomed two Second Chance Fellows whose professional expertise and lived experience in the justice system will help inform the Department's efforts to promote reentry success. <sup>183</sup>
- Supporting community-based and culturally-specific services. In upcoming fiscal years, the Department will take steps to promote equitable access to reentry-related grants made available by OJP. Where applicable, OJP will clarify

within grant solicitations that community-based and culturally specific organizations are eligible and encouraged to apply and will engage in active outreach to such organizations. OJP will provide community-based organizations with tailored resources and tips for partnering with correctional agencies on reentry grants, to include strategies for leveraging organizational expertise in meeting the needs of underserved and historically marginalized and underserved communities. As part of applicable OJP reentry grant programs, the Department will also encourage strategies that expand access to culturally- and gender-responsive services within correctional facilities and upon reentry.

• Strengthening coordination with state reentry leaders. The Department will enhance coordination with state reentry coordinators, with the goal of promoting effective reentry practices across jurisdictions. DOJ has recently launched a State Reentry Coordinators College (SRCC), a peer-learning opportunity for state leaders to explore innovative approaches for promoting reentry success in the wake of COVID-19. Through the SRCC, DOJ will support knowledge development and dissemination focused on expanding access to housing, healthcare, economic and educational opportunity, and other social supports that are integral to the reentry process.

#### iii. Access to Healthcare

The Executive Order directs the Department to address barriers to health insurance and health care within its plan for facilitating reentry for individuals with criminal records.

In support of this goal, the Department is committed to new and existing efforts, such as:

• Promoting continuity of care for individuals returning from federal incarceration to the community. BOP is promoting continuity of care for individuals returning from incarceration to the community. For example, as an individual prepares for release, mental health records are provided to BOP's Community Treatment Services staff, who ensure commensurate care to that provided by BOP is available during the transitional time when that person is in a Residential Reentry Center. These same staff monitor treatment progress

and quality and authorize enhanced services in the case of a mental health emergency.

• Encouraging uptake and implementation of Medicaid demonstration waivers.

DOJ will also support states and localities in leveraging new and existing opportunities through the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to promote increased access to healthcare pre- and post-release, including through Medicaid. Pursuant to section 1905(a) of the Social Security Act eligible individuals may still be enrolled in Medicaid while incarcerated, but healthcare services for incarcerated individuals are not reimbursable by Medicaid, with some exceptions. <sup>184</sup> This federal provision is known as the "Medicaid inmate exclusion." <sup>185</sup> The disruption in Medicaid coverage for eligible individuals as they move through the justice system and back into the community can lead to breaks in continuity of care, putting individuals at elevated risk of recidivism, morbidity, and mortality. <sup>186</sup>

The SUPPORT Act of 2018 took a step toward addressing these barriers by requiring HHS's Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to provide opportunities for states to design demonstration projects to improve care transitions for certain individuals nearing release from incarceration. <sup>187</sup> Generally, CMS may approve such Medicaid demonstration projects through the authority given to the Secretary of HHS by Section 1115 of the Social Security Act, which allow states the flexibility to pilot and evaluate state-specific policy approaches to better serve Medicaid-eligible populations that typically are not allowed under Medicaid. <sup>188</sup> The demonstration projects addressed under the SUPPORT Act would allow states, with approval from CMS, to pilot coverage of certain benefits and services for certain Medicaid-eligible individuals prior to release from incarceration.

To maximize awareness and impact of this opportunity, the Department will work with federal partners and stakeholders in the field to increase uptake and successful implementation of Medicaid 1115 demonstration waivers and other related opportunities to improve health coverage and continuity of care for justice-involved individuals pre- and post-release. The Department will seek to support training and technical assistance at the state and local level to implement official guidance, and to be responsive to CMS directives on design and implementation of 1115 demonstrations and other Medicaid state plan

options that will benefit continuity of care and transitions for individuals nearing release.

# iv. Record Clearing and Expungement

The Executive Order calls on the Department to propose a plan for "facilitating reentry into society of people with criminal records, including by providing support to promote success after incarceration" that includes "sealing or expunging criminal records, as appropriate." <sup>189</sup>

In support of this goal, DOJ will advance efforts to expand access to record sealing and expungement for eligible individuals where it can do so consistent with governing law. Evidence suggests that record clearance can have fast-acting and significant impact on a person's life. In a study of expungement policies in Michigan, researchers found that a person's average quarterly wages rose by approximately 23 percent within the first year of expungement. <sup>190</sup> The same study found that over a five-year period, only 4 percent of expungement recipients were convicted of another crime – a rate lower than the average for all Michigan adults, by some measures. <sup>191</sup> Yet only a small fraction of eligible individuals obtains record clearance, due in part to the complex application process that may come with hundreds of dollars in legal and administrative fees. <sup>192</sup>

These barriers disproportionately impact low-income individuals across both the adult and juvenile justice systems. Despite a common misconception that juvenile records are automatically cleared at age 18, young people must typically navigate an onerous petition process that prevents many from obtaining a clean slate as they transition into adulthood. A statewide analysis from the Illinois Juvenile Justice Commission found that only 3 in every 1,000 juvenile arrests are later expunged. 194

To address these challenges, the Department has requested \$15 million in the Fiscal Year 2024 President's Budget for a grant program that will help young people expunge, seal, or vacate their juvenile records. If funded, the program will help eliminate barriers to successful reentry and improve long-term outcomes for youth by integrating juvenile record expungement, expunction, and/or sealing services into the existing state, local, and tribal courts and juvenile defense service delivery systems. The Department has also clarified that jurisdictions may leverage federal funds under two grants, the Byrne Justice Assistance Grant and the National Criminal History

Improvement Program, to support efforts to seal and expunge criminal history information in accordance with state laws and policies. <sup>195</sup>

# v. Community Supervision

DOJ is also investing in strategies designed to promote success among individuals on probation or parole, including:

- Improving state and local supervision outcomes through federal grants. The Department is leveraging Second Chance Act funding to help state agencies to implement data-driven strategies for improving outcomes for people returning to and supervised in their communities. <sup>196</sup> The Department will pair site-based investments with tailored training and technical assistance designed to help state correctional and supervision agencies deploy data to drive policy change, address racial and ethnic disparities, and create accountability for meeting the needs of the reentry and supervision populations and reduce recidivism. DOJ will also support the implementation and evaluation of community supervision models designed to reduce revocations for technical violations, as part of a new partnership with the University of North Carolina Charlotte. Through this initiative, three probation and parole agencies will pilot a strategy for transforming organizational culture and operations, with the goal of shifting from a focus on catching violations to an approach centered on facilitating success. <sup>197</sup>
- Launching the Community Supervision Resource Center. DOJ is additionally standing up a Community Supervision Resource Center (CSRC) to provide information and assistance to state, local, and tribal entities responsible for adult probation, parole, and pretrial supervision. The CSRC will translate knowledge into actionable guidance for the field to strengthen supervision outcomes, with a focus on advancing racial equity and centering the experiences of individuals and communities impacted by the criminal justice system.

# vi. Fines and Fees

The Department will prioritize addressing the impact of fines and fees imposed by state, local, and juvenile courts on individuals, in support of the Executive Order's

charge to develop a strategy to facilitate reentry. Unlawful and unjust imposition of fines and fees can create barriers to successful reentry and exacerbate economic and racial disparities in justice system outcomes. Fines are financial penalties that might be imposed as part of a person's sentence, while fees are itemized monetary charges related to specific functions of the justice system and may be unrelated to a conviction or punishment. Individuals accused of or determined guilty of a range of offenses may incur fees for participating in court-mandated activities, such as drug tests or electronic monitoring, and are charged fees for community supervision or room-and-board costs for periods of incarceration. 199

Failure to pay fines and fees can result in serious sanctions, including driver's license suspension, revocation of community supervision, or ineligibility for criminal record clearance. <sup>200</sup> Yet state and local courts often impose and enforce these financial obligations without accounting for an individual's ability to pay, creating a substantial and disproportionate burden for low-income individuals. <sup>201</sup> At the same time, studies have suggested that fines and fees can be ineffective at raising government revenue, as governments must devote significant resources to collecting and enforcing court debts. A study of fines and fees in New Mexico and Texas found that counties spent an average of 41 cents of every dollar recovered on court and jail costs associated with these debts. <sup>202</sup> One county lost money on collection of fines and fees, spending \$1.17 for every dollar recouped. <sup>203</sup>

In recognition of these challenges, the Department is supporting actions such as:

- Issuing a Dear Colleague Letter regarding the imposition and enforcement of fines and fees. DOJ issued a Dear Colleague Letter for state and local courts and juvenile justice agencies regarding the imposition of fines and fees for adults and youth. In many cases, unaffordable fines and fees undermine rehabilitation and successful reentry and increase recidivism for adults and minors. The letter addresses common court-imposed fines and fees practices, and cautions against those practices that may be unlawful, unfairly penalize individuals who are unable to pay or otherwise have a discriminatory effect. DOJ will follow up on this letter by building a best practices guide, highlighting innovative work by states and court leaders in this area.<sup>204</sup>
- Filing statements of interest in federal court against unlawful fines and fees.
   Consistent with the Department's longstanding commitment to enforcing

application of constitutional protections against unlawful fines and fees, the Department will, in appropriate cases, file statements of interest along the lines of the one filed challenging an unconstitutional enforcement of municipal fines and fees and seizures of vehicles in the town of Brookside, Alabama. <sup>205</sup> The complaint alleges that by 2020, half of the town's \$1.2 million revenue was coming entirely from fines, fees, and forfeitures, and that money was being used to fuel the town's revenue. This created an unlawful conflict of interest, since the police, prosecutors, and courts enforcing the fines, fees, and forfeitures were also funded by them. The Department's statement of interest notes the Department's interest "in protecting constitutional rights and enforcing federal laws regarding the imposition and enforcement of unlawful fines and fees," as well as "addressing practices that punish people for their poverty, in violation of their constitutional rights" and "ensuring equal access to justice." The Department concludes that that the Court should allow the Fourteenth Amendment claims against the Town of Brookside to proceed. <sup>206</sup>

• Supporting state- and local-level efforts to rethink the use of fines and fees. Moving forward, the Department will initiate new investments in training and technical assistance for jurisdictions interested in examining and reforming fines and fees policies and practices. DOJ will provide resources to help jurisdictions understand and remedy the disproportionate effects of financial penalties on low-income communities and communities of color, limit punitive sanctions for non-payment that contribute to cycles of poverty and justice system involvement, and identify opportunities to reduce the imposition of unjust fines and fees and refocus government resources on strategies with a greater return on public safety and justice.

# vii. Raising Awareness of Reentry Barriers

DOJ will work to build understanding among policymakers and service providers of the barriers and obstacles that individuals must navigate upon returning to the community from incarceration and help problem-solve solutions to those barriers. Through an interactive experience known as a reentry simulation, DOJ will create opportunities for participants to gain invaluable insights into challenges and experiences that individuals encounter post incarceration. During the simulation, each participant assumes the identity of a formerly incarcerated individual and receives details of the participant's

criminal background, and current living and job situation. The simulation is broken into several short segments, intended to represent a one-week period during the first month of post-incarceration life. Participants must navigate the simulation to complete specific weekly tasks, such as obtaining identification, paying rent, or checking in with the probation office. Participants reflect on their successes and failures and engage in guided discussions with facilitators on specific barriers to reentry including housing insecurity, inability to access healthcare, food insecurity, barriers to education and employment, and other collateral consequences stemming from their convictions. The discussions also provide a vital opportunity to hear from individuals who have experienced reentering the community from carceral settings, in an attempt to anchor the simulated experience with lived experiences and perspectives.

DOJ has been involved in coordinating or participating in reentry simulations and will continue to actively engage in this work. For example, ATJ facilitated the reentry simulation with senior-level officials from the federal agencies that comprise the RCC. ATJ will continue to promote opportunities to reduce barriers to reentry, including through reentry simulations, in coordination and engagement with the Executive Office for United States Attorneys (EOUSA), USAOs, and local reentry stakeholders. ATJ, EOUSA, and USAOs will also collaborate on training and technical assistance needs and ways to enhance local solutions to barriers to successful reentry.

# viii. Federal Court-Based Reentry Models

Evidenced-based and evidence-informed court programs can be effective approaches to facilitating successful reentry into society, particularly for individuals who have been deemed high risk for recidivating. To improve successful outcomes, the Department will continue to analyze existing research on effective program elements and will develop a coordinated strategy to increase knowledge about these programs. DOJ, with assistance from USAOs, will also examine active federal court programs that focus on reentry, including an assessment of local successes and challenges.

The Department will engage in discussions to identify training and technical assistance needs and strategies for appropriately and effectively engaging district court judges, federal probation offices, federal defenders, and other important stakeholders involved in developing and implementing these types of programs. Further, the Department, in consultation with USAOs, will build out options for training and increase awareness about those opportunities across federal judicial districts.

# Conclusion

This report outlines a Department-wide vision for advancing the goals of the Alternatives and Reentry Committee: to safely reduce justice system interactions, support rehabilitation during incarceration, and facilitate reentry into society of people with criminal records. The ongoing initiatives and new commitments featured in this report provide a roadmap for addressing the Committee's critical mission, with a focus on reducing racial, ethnic, and other disparities within the justice system. In the months and years to come, the Department will operationalize and build upon this strategic plan to ensure that justice systems nationwide embody the principles of equality, dignity, and justice for all.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, 87 Fed. Reg. 32945.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> *Id.* at 32957, 32958 (Sec. 15).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> *Id.* at 32958 (Sec. 15(f)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> *Id.* at 32945 (Sec. 1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See, S. Rebecca Neusteter, et al., *The 911 Call Processing System: A Review of the Literature as it Relates to Policing,* Vera Inst., <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/911-call-processing-system-review-of-policing-literature.pdf">https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/911-call-processing-system-review-of-policing-literature.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See, e.g., Lexipol, Law Enforcement Response to People in Crisis (May 2019), https://www.lexipol.com/resources/blog/nationwide-survey-shows-scope-of-law-enforcement-contact-with-mentally-ill-individuals/; Allyson Gatens, Law Enforcement Response to Mental Health Crisis Incidents: A Survey of Illinois Police and Sheriff's Departments, Illinois Criminal Justice Info. Authority, (Dec. 2018), https://icjia.illinois.gov/researchhub/articles/law-enforcement-response-to-mental-health-crisis-incidents-a-survey-of-illinois-police-and-sheriff-s-departments; Ashley Abramson, Building mental

- health into emergency responses, Am. Psychol. Ass'n, (July 2021), https://www.apa.org/monitor/2021/07/emergency-responses.
- <sup>7</sup> See, e.g., Internat'l Assoc. of Chiefs of Police Law Enforcement Policy Center, Responding to Persons Experiencing a Mental Health Crisis (Aug. 2018), <a href="https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/2021-07/Mental%20Health%20Crisis%20Response%20FULL%20-%2006292020.pdf">https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/2021-07/Mental%20Health%20Crisis%20Response%20FULL%20-%2006292020.pdf</a>; Council for State Gov'ts Justice Ctr., <a href="Police-Mental Health Collaborations A Framework for Implementing Effective Law Enforcement Responses for People Who Have Mental Health Needs">https://www.samhses.for People Who Have Mental Health Needs</a> (Apr. 2019), <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Police-Mental-Health-Collaborations-Framework.pdf">https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Police-Mental-Health-Collaborations-Framework.pdf</a>; U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Substance Abuse & Mental Health Servs. Admin., <a href="https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/national-guidelines-for-behavioral-health-crisis-care-02242020.pdf">https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/national-guidelines-for-behavioral-health-crisis-care-02242020.pdf</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Crime in the United States 2019 Persons Arrested (Sep. 2020), <a href="https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2019/crime-in-the-u.s.-2019/topic-pages/persons-arrested">https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2019/crime-in-the-u.s.-2019/topic-pages/persons-arrested</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Crime in the United States 2019 Table 43A (Sep. 2020), https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2019/crime-in-the-u.s.-2019/topic-pages/tables/table-43.
- <sup>10</sup> According to the 2019 American Community Survey, 14.2 percent of the population identified as Black or African American, including those who identified as Black or African American and another race. See U.S. Census Bureau, 2019 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates, Demographic and Housing Estimates (Sep. 2020), https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=DP05&tid=ACSDP1Y2019.DP05
- <sup>11</sup> The FBI's 2019 Crime in the United States report finds that Black or African American individuals accounted for 30.7% of disorderly conduct arrests, 28.2% of vagrancy arrests, and 29.9 curfew and loitering law violation arrests. *See* U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Investigation, *supra* note 9.
- See, e.g., U.S. Dep't Of Justice, Bureau Of Justice Statistics, Drug Use, Dependence, and Abuse Among State Prisoners And Jail Inmates, 2007-2009 (rev. Aug. 10, 2020), <a href="https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf">https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf</a>; Meghan A. Novisky & Daniel C. Semenza, Jails and Health, in Handbook on Pretrial Justice (Christine S. Scott-Hayward et al., eds., 2021), <a href="https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9781003149842-4/jails-health-meghan-novisky-daniel-semenza">https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9781003149842-4/jails-health-meghan-novisky-daniel-semenza</a>; Hung-En Sung et al., Jail Inmates with Co-Occurring Mental Health and Substance Use Problems: Correlates and Service Needs, 49 J. Offender Rehabilitation (Feb. 2010), <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/10509670903534811">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/10509670903534811</a>; Leah A. Jacobs & Sequoia N.J. Giordano, "It's Not Like Therapy": Patient-Inmate Perspectives on Jail Psychiatric Services, 45 Admin. & Policy in Mental Health, <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28831663/">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/10509670903534811</a>; Anna Scheyett et al., Screening and access to services for individuals with serious mental illnesses in jails, 45 Community Mental Health J. (Dec. 2009), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19551507/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19551507/</a>; KiDeuk Kim et al., The Processing and Treatment of Mentally Ill Persons in the Criminal Justice System, Urban Inst. (Mar. 2015), <a href="https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/48981/2000173-The-Processing-and-Treatment-of-Mentally-Ill-Persons-in-the-Criminal-Justice-System.pdf">https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/48981/2000173-The-Processing-and-Treatment-of-Mentally-Ill-Persons-in-the-Criminal-Justice-System.pdf</a>.
- <sup>13</sup> See, e.g., Novisky & Semenza supra note 12; Council of State Gov'ts Justice Ctr., How to Reduce Repeat Encounters: A Brief for Law Enforcement Executives (Dec. 2019), <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/JC">https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/JC</a> How-to-Reduce-Repeat-Encounters TwoPager8JAN20508compliant.pdf; Anne Milgram et al., Integrated Health Care and Criminal Justice Data Viewing the Intersection of Public Safety, Public Health, and Public Policy Through a New Lens: Lessons from Camden, New Jersey, Harvard Kennedy Sch. Program in Crim. Justice Policy & Mgmt. Papers from the Exec. Session on Community Corrections (Apr. 2018),
  - https://www.hks.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/centers/wiener/programs/pcj/files/integrated healthc are\_criminaljustice\_data.pdf; Elsa Augustine & Evan White, *High Utilizers of Multiple Systems in Sonoma County*, UC Berkeley, California Policy Lab (Jul. 2020), <a href="https://www.capolicylab.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/High-Utilizers-of-Multiple-Systems-in-Sonoma-County.pdf">https://www.capolicylab.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/High-Utilizers-of-Multiple-Systems-in-Sonoma-County.pdf</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> See, e.g., Ayobami Laniyonu & Phillip Atiba Goff, Measuring disparities in police use of force and injury among persons with serious mental illness, 500 BMC Psychiatry (Oct. 2021), <a href="https://bmcpsychiatry.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12888-021-03510-w">https://bmcpsychiatry.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12888-021-03510-w</a>; Wesley Lowery et

- al., *Distraught People, Deadly Results*, The Washington Post (June 30, 2015), <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/investigative/2015/06/30/distraught-people-deadly-results/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/investigative/2015/06/30/distraught-people-deadly-results/</a>; Doris A. Fuller et al., *Overlooked in the Undercounted: The Role of Mental Illness in Fatal Law Enforcement Encounters*, Treatment Advocacy Ctr. (Dec. 2015),
- https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/storage/documents/overlooked-in-the-undercounted.pdf.
- <sup>15</sup> The White House, *FACT SHEET: President Biden's Safer America Plan* (Aug. 1, 2022), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/08/01/fact-sheet-president-bidens-safer-america-plan-2/.
- Memorandum from the Att'y Gen., U.S. Dep't of Justice, on Additional Department Policies Regarding Charging, Pleas, and Sentencing in Drug Cases, to all federal prosecutors (Dec. 16, 2022).
  17 Id
- <sup>18</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, Assessing the Effectiveness of Interventions Designed to Reduce Racial/Ethnic Disparities in the Justice System: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis (Sep. 2022), https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-nij-2022-171194.
- <sup>19</sup> Memorandum from Vanita Gupta, Assoc. Att'y Gen., U.S. Dep't of Justice, on the Department's Implementation and Administrative Enforcement of Title VI and the Safe Streets Act, to Kristen Clarke, Assistant Att'y Gen., Civil Rights Div., U.S. Dep't of Justice, et al. (Jun. 22, 2022), https://www.ojp.gov/ocr\_titlevi.
- <sup>20</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32961 (Sec. 20(a)).
- <sup>21</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Coordination to Reduce Barriers to Reentry: Lessons Learned from COVID-19 and Beyond, Report to Congress from the Reentry Coordination Council (Apr. 2022), https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1497911/download.
- <sup>22</sup> Id.
- <sup>23</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>24</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32957, 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(i)).
- <sup>25</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, *FY 2022 Reimagining Justice: Testing a New Model of Community Safety* (May 2022), https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171359.
- <sup>26</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, *Newark Public Safety Collaborative, Strengthening police-community partnerships through data-informed community engagement to create opportunities for reform that improve community trust* (Sep. 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pbja-22-gk-04502-jagp">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pbja-22-gk-04502-jagp</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> Id.
- <sup>28</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, National Center on Restorative Justice (Apr. 2020), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/program/national-center-restorative-justice/overview">https://bja.ojp.gov/program/national-center-restorative-justice/overview</a>; see also Lindsey Pointer, What is "Restorative Justice" and How Does it Impact Individuals Involved in Crime? BJA National Training and Technical Assistance Center: TTA Today Blog (Aug. 5, 2021), <a href="https://bjatta.bja.ojp.gov/media/blog/what-restorative-justice-and-how-does-it-impact-individuals-involved-crime">https://bjatta.bja.ojp.gov/media/blog/what-restorative-justice-and-how-does-it-impact-individuals-involved-crime</a>.
- <sup>29</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32957, 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(i)).
- <sup>30</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Comprehensive Opioid, Stimulant, and Substance Use Program (COSSUP) (Jan. 2023), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/program/cossap/overview">https://bja.ojp.gov/program/cossap/overview</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Justice and Mental Health Collaboration Program (JMHCP) (May 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/program/justice-and-mental-health-collaboration-program-jmhcp/overview">https://bja.ojp.gov/program/justice-and-mental-health-collaboration-program-jmhcp/overview</a>.
- <sup>31</sup> See, e.g., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, Evaluation of Harris Center Crisis Call Diversion Program (Sep. 2022), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gg-03575-ress">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gg-03575-ress</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, Integrated Law Enforcement and Mental Health Responses in Tucson: An Impact and Cost Benefit Analysis (Sep. 2022), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gg-03580-ress">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02717-ress</a>.

  Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, An evaluation of the SEPTA police SAVE initiative (Sep. 2022), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02717-ress">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02717-ress</a>.
- <sup>32</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, *Taking the Call: A National Conference Exploring Innovative Community Responder Models* (Aug. 2021), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/events/taking-call-national-conference-exploring-innovative-community-responder-models">https://bja.ojp.gov/events/taking-call-national-conference-exploring-innovative-community-responder-models</a>.

- <sup>33</sup> See, e.g., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, FY 2022 Collaborative Crisis Response and Intervention Training Program (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171099">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171099</a>.
- <sup>34</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32957, 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(i)).
- <sup>35</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, *In search of: Police responses to those experiencing homelessness* (Oct. 2021), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02709-ress">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02709-ress</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> See, e.g., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Community Courts Program (Jan. 2022), <a href="https://bja.oip.gov/program/community-courts-program/overview">https://bja.oip.gov/program/community-courts-program/overview</a>; Julius Lang, What is a Community Court?, Center for Court Innovation (2011), <a href="https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/documents/What%20is%20a%20Community%20C">https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/documents/What%20is%20a%20Community%20C</a> ourt.pdf.
- <sup>37</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>38</sup> Treatment courts are also known as drug courts. *See, e.g.,* U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Drug Courts (Jul. 2022), <a href="https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/238527.pdf">https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/238527.pdf</a>.
- <sup>39</sup> See, e.g., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, BJA FY22 Adult Drug Court Discretionary Grant Program, (Mar. 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171041">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171041</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, supra note 38; see also U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, Family Drug Court Program (May 2021), <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojjdp-2022-171249">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojjdp-2022-171249</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, Juvenile Drug Treatment Courts (May 2021), <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/programs/juvenile-drug-treatment-courts">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/programs/juvenile-drug-tribal Healing to Wellness Courts</a> (May 2021), <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/programs/juvenile-tribal-healing-wellness-courts">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/programs/juvenile-tribal-healing-wellness-courts</a>.
- <sup>41</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, Assessing the causes of racial disparities in drug courts: An intersectional approach to eliminating barriers to admittance (Aug. 2022), https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-04708-nijb.
- <sup>42</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, supra note 38; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, NIJ Multisite Impact and Cost-Efficiency Evaluation of Veterans Treatment Courts (Jul. 2022), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gk-00035-vtcx">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gk-00035-vtcx</a>. <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-04708-nijb">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gk-00035-vtcx</a>. <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-04708-nijb">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gk-00035-vtcx</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Bipartisan Safer Communities Act, Pub. L. 117–159, title II, §12003, 136 Stat. 1325 (codified at 34 U.S.C §10152(a)(1)(I)).
- <sup>44</sup> Press release, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Public Affairs, Justice Department Announces Over \$200 Million in Investments in State Crisis Intervention (Feb. 14, 2023), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-announces-over-200-million-investments-state-crisis-intervention">https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-announces-over-200-million-investments-state-crisis-intervention</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> U.S. Sentencing Commission, *Alternatives to Incarceration and Diversion Programs*, <a href="https://www.ussc.gov/guidelines/primers/alternatives-incarceration-and-diversion-programs">https://www.ussc.gov/guidelines/primers/alternatives-incarceration-and-diversion-programs</a> (last viewed Jan. 30, 2023).
- <sup>46</sup> See U.S. District Court, District of Utah, Reentry Independence through Sustainable Efforts (RISE) Mental Court Program District of Utah, <a href="https://www.utd.uscourts.gov/sites/utd/files/RISE">https://www.utd.uscourts.gov/sites/utd/files/RISE</a> Mental Health Court, 28 End. Sentencing Reporter 245
  - Conceptualizing Change through Utah's Federal Mental Health Court, 28 Fed. Sentencing Reporter 245 (2016), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1525/fsr.2016.28.4.245">https://doi.org/10.1525/fsr.2016.28.4.245</a>; U.S. Probation & Pretrial Services, District of Utah, Veterans Court, <a href="https://www.utp.uscourts.gov/veterans-court">https://www.utp.uscourts.gov/veterans-court</a> (last viewed Jan. 3, 2023).
- <sup>47</sup> See U.S. District Court, Central District of California, Conviction and Sentence Alternatives (CASA) Program Overview, <a href="https://www.cacd.uscourts.gov/judges-requirements/court-programs/casa">https://www.cacd.uscourts.gov/judges-requirements/court-programs/casa</a> (last viewed Jan. 3, 2023).
- <sup>48</sup> See U.S. District Court, Eastern District of Pennsylvania, The "Strides" Program (Jan. 2020), https://www.paed.uscourts.gov/documents/speccourtprog/STRIDES%20Program%20Description.pdf.
- <sup>49</sup> See, e.g., Patrick McCarthy, et al., *The Future of Youth Justice: A Community-Based Alternative to the Youth Prison Model,* U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice & Harvard Kennedy Sch. Program in Crim. Justice Policy & Mgmt. (Oct. 2016), <a href="https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/250142.pdf">https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/250142.pdf</a>; The Pew Charitable

Trusts, Re-Examining Juvenile Incarceration (Apr. 2015), <a href="https://www.pewtrusts.org/">https://www.pewtrusts.org/-</a>
/media/assets/2015/04/reexamining juvenile incarceration.pdf; Richard A. Mendel, No Place for Kids:
The Case for Reducing Juvenile Incarceration, The Annie E. Casey Foundation (2011),
<a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED527944.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED527944.pdf</a>; Edward P. Mulvey, Highlights From Pathways to
Desistance: A Longitudinal Study of Serious Adolescent Offenders, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile
Justice & Delinquency Prevention (Mar. 2011), <a href="https://www.oip.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/highlights-pathways-desistance-longitudinal-study-serious">https://www.oip.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/highlights-pathways-desistance-longitudinal-study-serious</a>; Barry Holman & Jason
Ziedenberg, The Dangers of Detention: The Impact of Incarcerating Youth in Detention and other Secure
Facilities, Justice Policy Inst. (2013), <a href="https://justicepolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/06-11\_rep\_dangersofdetention\_jj.pdf">https://justicepolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/06-11\_rep\_dangersofdetention\_jj.pdf</a>; Ian Lambie & Isabel Randell, The impact of incarceration on juvenile offenders, 33 Clinical Psychology Review 448 (2013), <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S027273581300010X">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S027273581300010X</a>.

<sup>50</sup> *Id*.

- <sup>51</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, Highlights from the 2020 Juvenile Residential Facility Census (Oct. 2022), https://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/snapshots/DataSnapshot JRFC2020.pdf.
- 52 See, e.g., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, Funding, <a href="https://ojidp.ojp.gov/funding">https://ojidp.ojp.gov/funding</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, OJJDP FY 2022 Opioid Affected Youth Initiative (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://ojidp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojidp-2022-171246">https://ojidp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojidp-2022-171246</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, OJJDP FY 2022 Reducing Risk for Girls in the Juvenile Justice System (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://ojidp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojidp-2022-171217">https://ojidp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojidp-2022-171217</a>.
- <sup>53</sup> See Liz Ryan, New OJJDP Initiative Promotes Community-Based Alternatives to Youth Incarceration, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (July 11, 2022), <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/blog/new-ojjdp-initiative-promotes-community-based-alternatives-youth-incarceration">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/blog/new-ojjdp-initiative-promotes-community-based-alternatives-youth-incarceration</a>.
- <sup>54</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, *OJJDP FY 2022 Family-Based Alternative Sentencing Program* (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojjdp-2022-171258">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojjdp-2022-171258</a>.

<sup>55</sup> *Id*.

- <sup>56</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32957 (Sec. 15(d)(i)).
- <sup>57</sup> See 22 U.S.C. § 7102(11); 18 U.S.C. §1591(a).
- <sup>58</sup> See Congressional Research Service, Juvenile Victims of Domestic Sex Trafficking: Juvenile Justice Issues (Aug. 2014), https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/20140805\_R43677\_4a1dcab594c6292fd4ec78126ed3788f76766

4f6.pdf.

- <sup>59</sup> Id. See also Institute of Medicine & Nat'l Research Council of the Nat'l Academies, Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States 2, 20, 101-102, 357-364 (Ellen Wright Clayton, et al. eds., 2013).
- <sup>60</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office for Victims of Crime, OVC FY 2022 Field-Generated Strategies to Address the Criminalization of Minor Victims of Sex Trafficking (Apr. 2022), https://ovc.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ovc-2022-171295.
- <sup>61</sup> See, e.g., TK Logan & Rob Valente, Who Will Help Me? Domestic Violence Survivors Speak Out About Law Enforcement Responses, National Domestic Violence Hotline, (2015), <a href="https://www.thehotline.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2015/09/NDVH-2015-Law-Enforcement-Survey-Report.pdf">http://www.thehotline.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2015/09/NDVH-2015-Law-Enforcement-Survey-Report.pdf</a>.
- <sup>62</sup> See, e.g., Jake Horowitz, Making Every Encounter Count: Building Trust and Confidence in the Police, Nat'l Institute of Justice J. 256 (2007) 8-11, <a href="https://nij.oip.gov/topics/articles/making-every-encounter-count-building-trust-and-confidence-police">https://nij.oip.gov/topics/articles/making-every-encounter-count-building-trust-and-confidence-police</a>; Eryn Nicole O'Neal & Laura O. Beckham, Intersections of race, ethnicity, and gender: Reframing knowledge surrounding barriers to social services among Latina intimate partner violence victims, 5 Violence Against Women 643-665 (2016), https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1077801216646223.

- <sup>63</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office for Victims of Crime, OVC FY 2022 Field-Generated Solicitation: Increasing Options and Expanding Access for Victims of Crime (Sep. 2022) https://ovc.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15povc-22-gk-03567-nonf.
- <sup>64</sup> Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2022, Pub. L. No. 117-103, div. W, 136 Stat. 840 et seq.
- <sup>65</sup> Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2022, Pub. L. No. 117-103, div. B, title II, 113 Stat. 122.
- <sup>66</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office on Violence Against Women, OVW Fiscal year 2022 Improving Criminal Justice Responses to Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, and Stalking Grant Program Solicitation (Mar. 2022), https://www.iustice.gov/ovw/page/file/1484476/download.
- <sup>67</sup> See, e.g., U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, The Civil Rights Implications of Cash Bail 45 (Jan. 2022), <a href="https://www.usccr.gov/files/2022-01/USCCR-Bail-Reform-Report-01-20-22.pdf">https://www.usccr.gov/files/2022-01/USCCR-Bail-Reform-Report-01-20-22.pdf</a>; Harvard Law School Criminal Justice Policy Program, Moving Beyond Money: A Primer on Bail Reform 6 (Oct. 2016), <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/scans/cjpp/FINAL-Primer-on-Bail-Reform.pdf">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/scans/cjpp/FINAL-Primer-on-Bail-Reform.pdf</a>; Bernadette Rabuy & Daniel Kopf, Detaining the Poor: How money bail perpetuates an endless cycle of poverty and jail time, Prison Policy Initiative (May 2016), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/incomejails.html.
- <sup>68</sup> See, e.g., Harvard Law School Criminal Justice Policy Program, supra note 67 at 7; Rabuy & Kopf supra note 67; U.S. Commission on Civil Rights supra note 67 at 35, 45, 142, 143.
- <sup>69</sup> See David Arnold, et al., Racial Bias in Bail Decisions, 133 Q. J. of Economics 1186 (2018), https://academic.oup.com/qje/article/133/4/1885/5025665; David Arnold, et al., Measuring Racial Discrimination in Bail Decisions 112 Am. Econ. Rev. 2992 (2022), https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.20201653; see generally, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights supra note 67 at 35; Cynthia E. Jones, "Give Us Free": Addressing Racial Disparities in Bail Determinations, 16 Legislation & Public Policy 938 (2013), https://www.nyujlpp.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/01/Jones-Give-Us-Free-16nyujlpp919.pdf.
- <sup>70</sup> See, e.g., Léon Digard & Elizabeth Swavola, *Justice Denied: The Harmful and Lasting Effects of Pretrial Detention*, Vera Inst. 5-6 (Apr. 2019), <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/Justice-Denied-Evidence-Brief.pdf">https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/Justice-Denied-Evidence-Brief.pdf</a>.
- <sup>71</sup> See id.; see also Paul Heaton, et al., The Downstream Consequences of Misdemeanor Pretrial Detention, 69 Stanford L. Rev. 711 (2017), <a href="https://review.law.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2017/02/69-Stan-L-Rev-711.pdf">https://review.law.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2017/02/69-Stan-L-Rev-711.pdf</a>.
- <sup>72</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, A Process and Impact Evaluation of Illinois' Policy to Eliminate Cash Bail and Reform Pretrial Practices (Oct. 2022), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02807-ress">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02807-ress</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, Strengthening data-driven pretrial release in New Jersey (Oct. 2022), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02806-ress">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-02806-ress</a>.
- <sup>73</sup> Press release, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Institute of Corrections, Redefining the Pretrial Paradigm (Nov. 30, 2022), <a href="https://nicic.gov/news-media/media-releases/redefining-pretrial-paradigm">https://nicic.gov/news-media/media-releases/redefining-pretrial-paradigm</a>.
- <sup>74</sup> See, e.g., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, FY 2022 Field Initiated: Encouraging Innovation (May 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171325">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171325</a>.
- <sup>75</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, FY 2022 BJA Visiting Fellows Program (Apr. 2022), https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171145.
- <sup>76</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Justice Manual, 9-6.000 Release and Detention Pending Judicial Proceedings (rev. Jan. 2023), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/jm/jm-9-6000-release-and-detention-pending-judicial-proceedings">https://www.justice.gov/jm/jm-9-6000-release-and-detention-pending-judicial-proceedings</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Justice Manual, 9-27.000 Principles of Federal Prosecution (rev. Jan. 2023), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/jm/jm-9-27000-principles-federal-prosecution">https://www.justice.gov/jm/jm-9-27000-principles-federal-prosecution</a>.
- <sup>77</sup> See, e.g., Scott E. Kirkorsky, Mary Gable & Katherine Warburton, An overview of jail-based competency restoration, 25 CNS Spectr 624 (2020), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31852555/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31852555/</a>.
- <sup>78</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>79</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32946 (Sec. 1), 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(ii)).
- <sup>80</sup> Lois M. Davis et al., Evaluating the Effectiveness of Correctional Education, Rand Corp. xvi—xvii (2013), <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/research">https://www.rand.org/pubs/research</a> reports/RR266.html.
- <sup>81</sup> *Id.* at xvi.
- 82 Id. at xvii.
- <sup>83</sup> Monique Ositelu, *Equipping Individuals for Life Beyond Bars*, New America Found. 32 (Nov. 2019), https://dly8sb8igg2f8e.cloudfront.net/documents/Interior Text - Life Beyond Bars v3.pdf.

<sup>84</sup> *Id* at 33, 40-41.

- 85 See, e.g., Christy K. Scott et al., The impact of the opioid crisis on U.S. state prison systems, 9 Health & Justice 17 (2021), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-021-00143-9">https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-021-00143-9</a>; U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Substance Abuse & Mental Health Servs. Administration, Use of Medication-Assisted Treatment for Opioid Use Disorder in Criminal Justice Settings (2019), <a href="https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/d7/priv/pep19-matusecjs.pdf">https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/d7/priv/pep19-matusecjs.pdf</a>.
- 86 See, e.g., Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., HHS Expands Access to Treatment for Opioid Use Disorder (Jan. 14, 2021), <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2021/01/14/hhs-expands-access-to-treatment-for-opioid-use-disorder.html">https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2021/01/14/hhs-expands-access-to-treatment-for-opioid-use-disorder.html</a>; U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs. Office of the Surgeon General, Facing Addiction in America: the Surgeon General's Spotlight on Opioids (Sept. 2018), <a href="https://addiction.surgeongeneral.gov/sites/default/files/Spotlight-on-Opioids">https://addiction.surgeongeneral.gov/sites/default/files/Spotlight-on-Opioids</a> 09192018.pdf.
- <sup>87</sup> U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Substance Abuse & Mental Health Servs. Administration, *Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT)*, https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment.
- 88 See, e.g., Kelly E. Moore et al., Effectiveness of medication assisted treatment for opioid use in prison and jail settings: A meta-analysis and systematic review, 99 J Subst. Abuse Treat, 32 (2019), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30797392/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30797392/</a>; Nat'l Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Medications for opioid use disorder save lives, 92 (Alan I. Leshner & Michelle Mancher, eds., 2019) <a href="https://nap.nationalacademies.org/read/25310/chapter/6">https://nap.nationalacademies.org/read/25310/chapter/6</a>.
- <sup>89</sup> See Laura M. Maruschak, et al., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Alcohol and Drug Use and Treatment Reported by Prisoners: Survey of Prison Inmates, 2016 10 (Jul. 2021), https://bjs.oip.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh236/files/media/document/adutrpspi16st.pdf.
- <sup>90</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Institute of Justice, Crime Solutions, *Practice Profile: Incarceration-based Therapeutic Communities for Adults* (Dec. 2015), <a href="https://crimesolutions.ojp.gov/ratedpractices/52#mao">https://crimesolutions.ojp.gov/ratedpractices/52#mao</a>.
- <sup>91</sup> Laura M. Maruschak, et al., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Indicators of Mental Health Problems Reported by Prisoners: Survey of Prison Inmates, 2016 6 (Jul. 2021), https://bjs.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh236/files/media/document/imhprpspi16st.pdf.
- <sup>92</sup> Thomas Feucht & Tammy Holt, *Does Cognitive Behavioral Therapy Work in Criminal Justice? A New Analysis from CrimeSolutions.gov*, 277 Nat'l Institute of Justice J. (2016), https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/249825.pdf.
- <sup>93</sup> See, e.g., Patrick Clark, Preventing Future Crime With Cognitive Behavioral Therapy, 265 Nat'l Institute of Justice J. 22 (2010), <a href="https://www.oip.gov/pdffiles1/nij/229882.pdf">https://www.oip.gov/pdffiles1/nij/229882.pdf</a>; Jeremy D. Jewell et al., A Multiyear Follow-Up Study Examining the Effectiveness of a Cognitive Behavioral Group Therapy Program on the Recidivism of Juveniles on Probation, 59 Int. J. Offender Ther. Comp. Criminol. 259 (2015), <a href="https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0306624X13509065">https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0306624X13509065</a>; Mary McMurran, What works in substance misuse treatments for offenders?, 17 Criminal Behav. Ment. Health 225 (2007), <a href="https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/cbm.662">https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/cbm.662</a>; Thomas P. Quinn & Elizabeth L. Quinn, The Effect of Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy on Driving While Intoxicated Recidivism, 45 Journal of Drug Issues 431 (2015), <a href="https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0022042615603390">https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0022042615603390</a>; Mark W. Lipsey, Nana A. Landenberger & Sandra J. Wilson, Effects of Cognitive-Behavioral Programs for Criminal Offenders, 3 Campbell Systematic Reviews 1 (2007), <a href="https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.4073/csr.2007.6">https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.4073/csr.2007.6</a>.
- <sup>94</sup> See, e.g., Gergő Baranyi et al., Prevalence of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in Prisoners, 40 Epidemiologic Reviews 134 (2018), <a href="https://academic.oup.com/epirev/article/40/1/134/4955401">https://academic.oup.com/epirev/article/40/1/134/4955401</a>; Wesley G. Jennings, et al., On the overlap between victimization and offending: A review of the literature, 17 Aggression and Violent Behavior 16 (2012), <a href="https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1359178911000954">https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1359178911000954</a>.
- 95 Shannon M. Lynch et al., Women's pathways to jail: The roles & intersections of serious mental illness & trauma, Bureau of Justice Assistance 32, https://bja.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh186/files/Publications/Women Pathways to Jail.pdf.
- <sup>96</sup> Isaiah B. Pickens et al., *Victimization and Juvenile Offending*, Nat'l Child Traumatic Stress Network 4 (2016), https://www.nctsn.org/sites/default/files/resources//victimization\_juvenile\_offending.pdf.
- Erica L. Smith & Jessica Stroop, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Sexual Victimization Reported by Youth in Juvenile Facilities, 2018 1 (Dec. 2019),

https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/svryjf18.pdf.

- <sup>98</sup> Allen J. Beck et al., U. S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Sexual Victimization in Prisons and Jails Reported by Inmates, 2011–12 30 (May 2013), https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/svpjri1112.pdf.
- <sup>99</sup> U. S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Sexual Victimization in Prisons and Jails Reported by Inmates, 2011–12, Supplemental Tables: Prevalence of Sexual Victimization Among Transgender Adult Inmates (Dec. 2014), <a href="https://bjs.oip.gov/content/pub/pdf/svpjri1112">https://bjs.oip.gov/content/pub/pdf/svpjri1112</a> st.pdf; Allen J. Beck et al., U. S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Sexual Victimization in Prisons and Jails Reported by Inmates, 2011–12 6 (May 2013), <a href="https://bis.oip.gov/content/pub/pdf/sypjri1112.pdf">https://bis.oip.gov/content/pub/pdf/sypjri1112.pdf</a>.
- for Inmates on Pre- and Post-Release Outcomes 11-12 (Jun. 2017), https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/250476.pdf.
- <sup>101</sup>U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Institute of Justice, Crime Solutions, *Practice Profile: Prison Visitation for Incarcerated Adults* (Aug. 2018), https://crimesolutions.ojp.gov/ratedpractices/71#mao.
- <sup>102</sup> See., e.g., Leah Wang, Research roundup: The positive impacts of family contact for incarcerated people and their families, Prison Policy Initiative (Dec. 2021), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2021/12/21/family contact/.
- <sup>103</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of The Attorney General, First Step Act Annual Report (Apr. 2022), https://www.ojp.gov/first-step-act-annual-report-april-2022.
- <sup>104</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(ii)).
- <sup>105</sup> FAFSA Simplification Act, Pub. L. 116—260, title vii, div. FF §702(n), 134 Stat. 3137, 3182-3186.
- Juan Martinez-Hill, A Monumental Shift: Restoring Access to Pell Grants for Incarcerated Students, Vera Inst. (Mar. 2021), <a href="https://www.vera.org/publications/restoring-access-to-pell-grants-for-incarcerated-students">https://www.vera.org/publications/restoring-access-to-pell-grants-for-incarcerated-students</a>.
- <sup>107</sup>See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Second Chance Act Reentry Education and Employment Fact Sheet, (Jul. 2022) <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/doc/sca-reentry-education-employment.pdf">https://bja.ojp.gov/doc/sca-reentry-education-employment.pdf</a>.
- <sup>108</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1.
- <sup>109</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Residential Substance Abuse Treatment for State Prisoners (RSAT) (May 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/doc/rsat-program-brief.pdf">https://bja.ojp.gov/doc/rsat-program-brief.pdf</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, FY 2022 Improving Substance Use Disorder Treatment and Recovery Outcomes for Adults in Reentry (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171096">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171096</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Comprehensive Opioid, Stimulant, and Substance Abuse Program supra note 30, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Justice and Mental Health Collaboration Program supra note 30.
- <sup>110</sup> See First Step Act Annual Report supra note 103 at 46.
- <sup>111</sup> Nat'l Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Decarcerating Correctional Facilities during COVID-19 23-28 (Emily A. Wang, et al. eds., 2020).
- <sup>112</sup> *Id.* at 28-31.
- <sup>113</sup> Funding was allocated to the 64 current Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity for Prevention and Control of Emerging Infectious Diseases (ELC) recipients, which consist of state, large locality, and U.S. territory and affiliate health departments. *See* U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Ctrs. for Disease Control & Prevention, Detection & Mitigation of Covid-19 in Confinement Facilities Guidance (Jul. 2021), <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/ncezid/dpei/pdf/guidance-detection-mitigation-covid-in-confinement-facilities-508.pdf">https://www.cdc.gov/ncezid/dpei/pdf/guidance-detection-mitigation-covid-in-confinement-facilities-508.pdf</a>; U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Ctrs. for Disease Control & Prevention, ELC Cooperative Agreement (Nov. 2021), <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/ncezid/dpei/pdf/2020-elc-factsheet.pdf">https://www.cdc.gov/ncezid/dpei/pdf/2020-elc-factsheet.pdf</a>.
- <sup>114</sup> See Detection & Mitigation of Covid-19 in Confinement Facilities Guidance supra note 113 at 2,3.
- <sup>115</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, Emergency Planning for Juvenile Justice Residential Facilities (Oct. 2011), https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/ojjdp/234936.pdf.
- <sup>116</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, OJJDP FY 2022 Juvenile Justice Emergency Planning Demonstration Program for Juvenile Justice Residential Facilities (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojjdp-2022-171261">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ojjdp-2022-171261</a>.
- <sup>117</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, *COVID-19*, <a href="https://www.bop.gov/coronavirus/">https://www.bop.gov/coronavirus/</a> (last viewed Nov. 23, 2022).
- <sup>118</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(ii)).

- <sup>119</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, National Strategy to Combat Human Trafficking 19 (Jan. 2022), https://www.justice.gov/d9/press-releases/attachments/2022/01/31/doj ht strategy.pdf.
- <sup>120</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office on Violence Against Women, OVW Fiscal Year 2021 National Service Line for Incarcerated Survivors of Sexual Abuse Solicitation (Jun. 2021), https://www.justice.gov/ovw/page/file/1408071/download.
- <sup>121</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Principal Associate Deputy Att'y General Working Group of DOJ Components, Report and Recommendations Concerning the Department of Justice's Response to Sexual Misconduct by Employees of the Federal Bureau of Prisons (Nov. 2022), https://www.justice.gov/dag/page/file/1549051/download.
- <sup>122</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, "The Report of the Attorney General Pursuant to Section 16(b)(i) of Executive Order 14074: Department of Justice Efforts to Ensure That Restrictive Housing in Federal Detention Facilities is Used Rarely, Applied Fairly, and Subject to Reasonable Constraints, and to Implement Other Legal Requirements and Policy Recommendations," (Feb. 2023), https://www.justice.gov/olp/executive-order-reports.
- <sup>123</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>124</sup> Federal Bureau of Prisons Annual PREA Report (CY 2021) (June 30, 2022), https://www.bop.gov/inmates/custody and care/docs/prea report 2021.pdf.
- <sup>125</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office for Victims of Crime, OVC FY 2022 Safety, Support, and Services for Survivors of Sexual Abuse in Youth Detention (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://ovc.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ovc-2022-171240">https://ovc.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-ovc-2022-171240</a>.
- 126 Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(ii)).
- <sup>127</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, First Step Act Approved Programs Guide 26 (Aug. 2022), <a href="https://www.bop.gov/inmates/fsa/docs/fsa">https://www.bop.gov/inmates/fsa/docs/fsa</a> guide 0822.pdf.
- <sup>128</sup> First Step Act of 2018, Pub. L. No. 115 391.
- <sup>129</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention, OJJDP FY 2022 Second Chance Act Addressing the Needs of Incarcerated Parents and Their Minor Children (Apr. 2022), https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/funding/fy2022/o-ojjdp-2022-171233.
- Bryce Peterson, et al., U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Institute of Corrections & Bureau of Justice Assistance, Model Practices for Parents in Prisons and Jails (Jul. 2019), <a href="https://nicic.gov/model-practices-parents-prisons-and-jails-reducing-barriers-family-connections">https://nicic.gov/model-practices-parents-prisons-and-jails-reducing-barriers-family-connections</a>.
- <sup>131</sup>See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, BJA FY 21 Child-friendly Family Visiting Spaces in Jails and Prisons Program (May 2021), https://bja.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh186/files/media/document/O-BJA-2021-127001.pdf.
- <sup>132</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, Female Offender Manual (May 2021), https://www.bop.gov/policy/progstat/5200.07b.pdf.
- <sup>133</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, Female Offenders, <a href="https://www.bop.gov/inmates/custody\_and\_care/female\_offenders.jsp">https://www.bop.gov/inmates/custody\_and\_care/female\_offenders.jsp</a>.
- <sup>134</sup>See Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Justice Department Grant Establishes New Center to Improve Conditions and Environments in Jails (Nov. 21, 2022), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-grant-establishes-new-center-improve-conditions-and-environments-jails">https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-grant-establishes-new-center-improve-conditions-and-environments-jails</a>.
- <sup>135</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Managing Substance Withdrawal in Jails: A Legal Brief (Feb. 2022), https://s3.amazonaws.com/static.nicic.gov/Library/033610.pdf.
- <sup>136</sup> Press release, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Civil Legal Services Pilot Program (April 21, 2023), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-announces-civil-legal-services-pilot-program.
- 137 See Ginger Jackson-Gleich & Todd Yeary, Eligible, but excluded: A guide to removing the barriers to jail voting, Prison Policy Initiative (Oct. 2020), <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/jail-voting.html">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/jail-voting.html</a>.
- <sup>138</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>139</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Civil Rights Div., Guide to State Voting Rules That Apply After a Criminal Conviction (Jun. 2022), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/d9/fieldable-panel-panes/basic-panes/attachments/2022/05/19/voting">https://www.justice.gov/d9/fieldable-panel-panes/basic-panes/attachments/2022/05/19/voting</a> with a criminal conviction.pdf.
- 140 See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, Voting Resources, https://www.bop.gov/inmates/custody and care/voting resources.jsp (last viewed Nov. 27, 2022); U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, Voting Rights for Incarcerated Individuals,

- https://www.justice.gov/d9/fieldable-panel-panes/basic-panes/attachments/2022/03/23/bop voting handout.pdf.
- <sup>141</sup> See Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, FY 2022 Improving Corrections Data Analysis Virtual Academies (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171091">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171091</a>.
- <sup>142</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, *Enhancing Corrections Spaces & Cultures* (Jul. 2022), https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pbja-22-ag-00031-mumu.
- <sup>143</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, *Prisons as Schools for Change: Evidence from Illinois* (Sep. 2021), https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-21-gg-00139-nijb.
- <sup>144</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice Report, *supra* note 123.
- <sup>145</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32947 (Sec. 1).
- <sup>146</sup> *Id* at 32946-32947 (Sec. 1).
- Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Justice Department Awards a Total of Nearly \$100 Million to Help Reduce Recidivism and Support Successful Reentry to Communities (Oct. 5, 2022), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-awards-total-nearly-100-million-help-reduce-recidivism-and-support">https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-awards-total-nearly-100-million-help-reduce-recidivism-and-support</a>.
- <sup>148</sup> U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Collateral Consequences: The Crossroads of Punishment, Redemption, and the Effects on Communities 9 (Jun. 2019), <a href="https://www.usccr.gov/files/pubs/2019/06-13-Collateral-Consequences.pdf">https://www.usccr.gov/files/pubs/2019/06-13-Collateral-Consequences.pdf</a>.
- <sup>149</sup> Nat'l Inventory of Collateral Consequences of Conviction, *Collateral Consequences Inventory*, https://niccc.nationalreentryresourcecenter.org/consequences (last visited Nov. 23, 2022).
- <sup>150</sup> See, e.g., U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, supra note 148.
- <sup>151</sup> Chidi Umez & Joshua Gaines, *After the Sentence, More Consequences: A National Report of Barriers to Work,* Council of State Gov'ts Justice Ctr. 6 (Jan. 2021), <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/collateral-consequences-national-report.pdf">https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/collateral-consequences-national-report.pdf</a>.
- <sup>152</sup> *Id.* at 9.
- <sup>153</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>154</sup> See Devah Pager, The Mark of a Criminal Record, 108 Am. J. Sociology 937, 959 (Mar. 2003), <a href="http://scholar.harvard.edu/files/pager/files/pager\_ajs.pd;">http://scholar.harvard.edu/files/pager/files/pager\_ajs.pd;</a>Devah Pager, et al., Sequencing Disadvantage: Barriers to Employment Facing Young Black and White Men with Criminal Records, 199 Annals of the Am. Academy of Political & Social Sciences 623 (2009),
- https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/pager/files/annals\_sequencingdisadvantage.pdf.

  155 Lucius Couloute & Daniel Kopf, Out of Prison & Out of Work: Unemployment among formerly
- incarcerated people, Prison Policy Initiative (Jul. 2018), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/outofwork.html.
- <sup>156</sup> Adam Looney & Nicholas Turner, *Work and opportunity before and after incarceration,* Brookings Inst. 1 (Mar. 2018), <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/wp-">https://www.brookings.edu/wp-</a>
  - content/uploads/2018/03/es 20180314 looneyincarceration final.pdf.
- <sup>157</sup> Couloute & Kopf, *supra* note 153.
- <sup>158</sup> *Id*.
- 159 See, e.g., Leah A. Jacobs & Aaron Gottlieb, The Effect of Housing Circumstances on Recidivism: Evidence From a Sample of People on Probation in San Francisco, 47 Criminal Justice and Behavior 1097-1115 (2020), <a href="https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0093854820942285">https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0093854820942285</a>; Kimberly Burrowes, Can Housing Interventions Reduce Incarceration and Recidivism? Housing Matters (Feb. 2019), <a href="https://housingmatters.urban.org/articles/can-housing-interventions-reduce-incarceration-and-recidivism">https://housingmatters.urban.org/articles/can-housing-interventions-reduce-incarceration-and-recidivism</a>; Faith E. Lutze, et al., Homelessness and Reentry: A Multisite Outcome Evaluation of Washington State's Reentry Housing Program for High Risk Offenders, 41 Criminal Justice and Behavior 471 (2014), <a href="https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0093854813510164">https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0093854813510164</a>.
- 160 See, e.g., Jaboa Lake, Preventing and Removing Barriers to Housing Security for People with Criminal Convictions, Ctr. for Am. Progress, <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/preventing-removing-barriers-housing-security-people-criminal-convictions/">https://www.americanprogress.org/article/preventing-removing-barriers-housing-security-people-criminal-convictions/</a>; U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/preventing-removing-barriers-housin
- <sup>161</sup> See U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, supra note 148 at 73.
- <sup>162</sup> U.S. Dep't of Housing & Urban Dev., Office of General Counsel Guidance on Application of Fair Housing Act Standards to the Use of Criminal Records by Providers of Housing and Real Estate-Related

- Transactions 2 (Apr. 4, 2016),
- https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/HUD OGCGUIDAPPFHASTANDCR.PDF.
- <sup>163</sup> See U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, supra note 148 at 73; Douglas N. Evans, et al., Examining housing discrimination across race, gender and felony history, 34 Housing Studies 761 (2019), https://doi.org/10.1080/02673037.2018.1478069.
- <sup>164</sup> Lucius Couloute, *Nowhere to Go: Homelessness among formerly incarcerated people*, Prison Policy Initiative (Aug. 2018), <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/housing.html">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/housing.html</a>.
- <sup>165</sup> *Id*.
- For Criminal Justice Involved Individuals Reentering Their Communities 3-4 (Apr. 2016), https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/migrated\_legacy\_files//146076/MedicaidJustice.pdf.
- <sup>167</sup> *Id.* at 6.
- <sup>168</sup> Ingrid A. Binswanger et al., *Release from Prison A High Risk of Death for Former Inmates*, 356 New England J. of Medicine 157 (2007), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa064115">https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa064115</a>.
- <sup>169</sup> See Jhamirah Howard, et al., supra note 166 at 6.
- <sup>170</sup> See Erkmen Aslim, et al., A Welfare Analysis of Medicaid and Crime, George Mason Law & Economics Research Paper (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=4080361">https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=4080361</a>.
- <sup>171</sup> See, e.g., The Pew Charitable Trusts, Policy Reforms Can Strengthen Community Supervision: A Framework To Improve Probation and Parole 4, 10, 32 (Apr. 2020), <a href="https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2020/04/policyreform communitysupervision report final.pdf">https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2020/04/policyreform communitysupervision report final.pdf</a>; Alex Roth et al., The Perils of Probation: How Supervision Contributes to Jail Populations, Vera Inst. 6 (2021), <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/the-perils-of-probation.pdf">https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/the-perils-of-probation.pdf</a>; Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Community Supervision: Public Safety Risk Assessment Clearinghouse, <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/program/psrac/implementation/structured-decision-making/community-supervision">https://bja.ojp.gov/program/psrac/implementation/structured-decision-making/community-supervision</a>.
- <sup>172</sup> See, e.g., Roth et al., supra note 171 at 11.
- <sup>173</sup> Council of State Gov'ts Justice Ctr., *Confined and Costly: How Supervision Violations Are Filling Prisons and Burdening Budgets* (Jun. 2019), <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/confined-and-costly.pdf">https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/confined-and-costly.pdf</a>.
- <sup>174</sup> See, e.g., The Pew Charitable Trusts, supra note 171.
- <sup>175</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Coordination to Reduce Barriers to Reentry, *supra* note 21.
- <sup>176</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(iii)).
- <sup>177</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, First Step Act Approved Programs Guide (Aug. 2022), https://www.bop.gov/inmates/fsa/docs/fsa\_guide\_0822.pdf.
- <sup>178</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Federal Bureau of Prisons, *The Inside Influence*, <a href="https://volunteer.reentry.gov/Volunteer/s/">https://volunteer.reentry.gov/Volunteer/s/</a>.
- <sup>179</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(ii)).
- See, e.g., Council of State Gov'ts Justice Ctr., State Identification: Reentry Strategies for State and Local Leaders (Apr. 2016), <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/State-Identification.pdf">https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/State-Identification.pdf</a>.
   Id
- <sup>182</sup> Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Justice, *supra* note 147.
- <sup>183</sup> Amy L. Solomon, *Introducing Second Chance Fellows John Bae and Angel Sanchez*, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Justice Programs (Apr. 21, 2022), <a href="https://www.ojp.gov/news/ojp-blogs/second-chance-fellows-john-bae-and-angel-sanchez">https://www.ojp.gov/news/ojp-blogs/second-chance-fellows-john-bae-and-angel-sanchez</a>.
- <sup>184</sup> 42 U.S.C. § 1396d(a)(A) (1965); see U.S. Dep't Of Health & Human Servs., State Health Official Letter to Facilitate Successful Reentry for Individuals Transitioning from Incarceration to Their Communities (April 28, 2016), <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/guidance/document/facilitate-successful-re-entry-individuals-transitioning-incarceration-theircommunities">https://www.hhs.gov/guidance/document/facilitate-successful-re-entry-individuals-transitioning-incarceration-theircommunities</a>.
- <sup>185</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Coordination to Reduce Barriers to Reentry, *supra* note 21 at 10.
- <sup>186</sup> See, e.g., Council of State Gov'ts Justice Ctr., Medicaid and Financing Health Care for Individuals Involved with the Criminal Justice System 1 (Dec. 2013), <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ACA-Medicaid-Expansion-Policy-Brief.pdf">https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ACA-Medicaid-Expansion-Policy-Brief.pdf</a>.

- <sup>187</sup> Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment for Patients and Communities Act, Pub. L. 115–271, title V, subtitle D, §5032, 132 Stat. 3965.
- <sup>188</sup> See 42 U.S.C § 1315.
- <sup>189</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, *supra* note 1 at 32958 (Sec. 15(d)(iii)).
- <sup>190</sup> J.J. Prescott & Sonja Starr, *The Power of a Clean Slate*, 43 Regulation 29 (2020), https://repository.law.umich.edu/articles/2470.
- <sup>191</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>192</sup> See, e.g., J.J. Prescott & Sonja B. Starr, Expungement of Criminal Convictions: An Empirical Study 133 Harv. L. Rev. 2501 (2020), <a href="https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3353620">https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3353620</a>; Gus Tupper, et al., Fines and Fees Are a Barrier to Criminal Record Clearing, Ctr. for American Progress (Nov. 2021), <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/fines-and-fees-are-a-barrier-to-criminal-record-clearing/">https://www.americanprogress.org/article/fines-and-fees-are-a-barrier-to-criminal-record-clearing/</a>.
- <sup>193</sup> Andrea R. Coleman, Expunging Juvenile Records: Misconceptions, Collateral Consequences, and Emerging Practices, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice & Delinquency Prevention (Dec. 2020), https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/publications/expunging-juvenile-records.pdf.
- <sup>194</sup> III. Juvenile Justice Commission, *Burdened for Life: The Myth of Juvenile Record Confidentiality and Expungement in Illinois* (Apr. 2016), <a href="https://ijjc.illinois.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/Burdened-for-Life-Executive-Summary.pdf">https://ijjc.illinois.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/Burdened-for-Life-Executive-Summary.pdf</a>.
- <sup>195</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, FY 2022 National Criminal History Improvement Program 8 (Mar. 2022), <a href="https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/nchip22\_sol.pdf">https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/nchip22\_sol.pdf</a>; U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, BJA FY 2022 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program – State Solicitation 9 (Jun. 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/O-BJA-2022-171322.pdf">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/O-BJA-2022-171322.pdf</a>.
- <sup>196</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Smart Reentry and Supervision: Grants, Tools, and Technical Assistance to Facilitate Change (Apr. 2022), <a href="https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/O-BJA-2022-171302.pdf">https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/O-BJA-2022-171302.pdf</a>.
- <sup>197</sup> U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nat'l Inst. of Justice, *Rethinking revocations: A study to examine the effects of a coaching model on improving outcomes* (Sep. 2022), <a href="https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gk-01118-mumu">https://nij.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pnij-22-gk-01118-mumu</a>.
- <sup>198</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, FY 2022 Community Supervision Resource Center (Apr. 2022), https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/o-bja-2022-171105.
- 199 See, e.g., Fines & Fees Justice Ctr. & The Reform Alliance, 50 State Survey: Probation & Parole Fees (May 2022), <a href="https://finesandfeesjusticecenter.org/content/uploads/2022/05/Probation-and-Parole-Fees-Survey-Final-2022-.pdf">https://finesandfeesjusticecenter.org/content/uploads/2022/05/Probation-and-Parole-Fees-Survey-Final-2022-.pdf</a>; Kireen Jahangeer, Fines and Fees: The Criminalization of Poverty, American Bar Assoc. (Dec. 2019),
  - https://www.americanbar.org/groups/government public/publications/public lawyer articles/fees-fines/.
- <sup>200</sup> See, e.g., Matthew Menendez, et al., The Steep Costs of Criminal Justice Fees and Fines, Brennan Ctr. for Justice (Nov. 2019), <a href="https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/steep-costs-criminal-justice-fees-and-fines">https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/steep-costs-criminal-justice-fees-and-fines</a>; Gus Tupper et al., Fines and Fees Are a Barrier to Criminal Record-Clearing, Ctr. for Am. Progress (Nov. 2021), <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/fines-and-fees-are-a-barrier-to-criminal-record-clearing/">https://www.americanprogress.org/article/fines-and-fees-are-a-barrier-to-criminal-record-clearing/</a>.
- <sup>201</sup> See, e.g., Matthew Menendez, et al., supra note 200; Lindsay Bing, et al., Incomparable Punishments: How Economic Inequality Contributes to the Disparate Impact of Legal Fines and Fees, 8 RSF 118 (2022), <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9030976/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9030976/</a>.
- <sup>202</sup> Matthew Menendez, et al., *supra* note 200.
- <sup>203</sup> Id
- <sup>204</sup> See U.S. Dep't of Justice, Dear Colleague Letter (April 2023), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1580546/download">https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1580546/download</a>.
- 205 Statement of Interest of the United States, Brittany Coleman, et al., v. the Town of Brookside, Alabama, et al., Case No. 2:22-cv-00423-RDP (N.D. Alabama Jul. 26, 2022), ECF 56. https://www.justice.gov/crt/case-document/file/1522606/download

<sup>206</sup> *Id*.